

The World's Largest Open Access Agricultural & Applied Economics Digital Library

This document is discoverable and free to researchers across the globe due to the work of AgEcon Search.

Help ensure our sustainability.

Give to AgEcon Search

AgEcon Search
http://ageconsearch.umn.edu
aesearch@umn.edu

Papers downloaded from **AgEcon Search** may be used for non-commercial purposes and personal study only. No other use, including posting to another Internet site, is permitted without permission from the copyright owner (not AgEcon Search), or as allowed under the provisions of Fair Use, U.S. Copyright Act, Title 17 U.S.C.

CORNELL/INTERNATIONAL AGRICULTURAL ECONOMICS STUDY

ASSISTING INFORMAL-SECTOR
MICROENTERPRISES
IN DEVELOPING COUNTRIES

Katherine E. Stearns



DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURAL ECONOMICS

New York State College of Agriculture and Life Sciences
A Statutory College of the State University
Cornell University, Ithaca, New York 14853

The Department of Agricultural Economics offers training in International Economics and Development leading to the MPS, MS, and PhD degrees. A component of the Program in International Agriculture of the New York State College of Agriculture and Life Sciences, the course of study and research is flexible and designed to enable students to draw on the expertise of faculty in many disciplines and with wide-ranging international experience, as well as on a core of faculty within the Department who address themselves exclusively to international questions. The geographical focus is on the developing countries of Asia, Africa, and Latin America.

It is the policy of Cornell University actively to support equality of educational and employment opportunity. No person shall be denied admission to any educational program or activity or be denied employment on the basis of amy legally prohibited discrimination involving, but not limited to, such factors as race, color, creed, religion, national or ethnic origin, sex, age or handicap. The University is committed to the maintenance of affirmative action programs which will assure the continuation of such equality of opportunity.

NEW YORK STATE COLLEGE OF AGRICULTURE AND LIFE SCIENCES

A STATUTORY COLLEGE OF THE STATE UNIVERSITY

CORNELL UNIVERSITY

ITHACA, NEW YORK 14853-0398

U.S.A.

DEPARTMENT OF
AGRICULTURAL ECONOMICS
WARREN HALL

Thomas T. Poleman

Professor of International Food Economics

August 1985

It is a pleasure to introduce Katherine Stearns' study of microenterprise promotion in the informal sector of developing countries.

It is a timely study. That the role of the informal sector will grow
rather than diminish during the foreseeable future is increasingly
apparent. Although agriculture will continue to dominate most developing
economies, the scope for new jobs in farming is limited; and the failure
of the formal sector to accommodate burgeoning urban populations is all
too evident. Alternative sources of employment must be identified and
assisted.

Ms. Stearns examined the experiences of over 20 microenterprise promotion programs from around the world. Four criteria were used to evaluate their impact: the degree of employment created; the extent to which incomes were improved; the level of financial self-sufficiency attained by the program; and the number of people who benefited from it.

She concludes that the most effective program design is one which targets very poor entrepreneurs, emphasizes credit rather than business education, relies on client self-selection and not program staff for assessing credit-worthiness, and initially extends very small loans with the proviso that larger sums will be forthcoming if repayment is prompt. This type of program lends itself to institutionalization and helps empower the poor through community-level organizing.

Another approach which can have a very favorable impact is the systems approach. Programs of this type provide credit, but also attempt to establish constructive links between informal and formal-sector firms. Their strength lies in that, if institutionalized, they may be able to open up greater opportunities for informal microenterprises. However, they cannot directly reach as many entrepreneurs as programs which confine themselves to credit.

The more traditional microenterprise programs, which stress the importance of business education as well as credit, are shown to be the least effective. They tend to be costly, reach few entrepreneurs, and do not appear to raise incomes any more than programs stressing credit alone.

Ms. Stearns' study was supported by the Rural Poverty and Resources Program of the Ford Foundation and we wish to acknowledge in particular the helpful guidance of Ms. Katharine McKee of the Foundation's staff.

Messrs. Jeffrey Ashe, Stephen Gross and Fernando Quezada of ACCION International/AITEC were also generous with their assistance, as was Ms. Johanna Looye at Cornell. Mrs. Lillian Thomas prepared the tables and saw the manuscript through the press. Thank you all.

Comments and suggestions are welcome, and these should be addressed to:

Ms. Katherine E. Stearns Partners of the Americas 1424 K Street, N.W. Washington, D.C. 20005

Thomas T, Poleman

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Pa	age
I	-	Introduction	1
II		The Informal Sector	. 3
		Its Characteristics, Causes, and Importance Barriers to Higher Incomes and More Jobs	9 11
III	_	Microenterprise Promotion Programs	15
		Influence on Government and Bank Policies Improvement in Economic Opportunities Program Designs Economic Level of Participants Objectives Implementing Organizations Credit Component Other Components Outcomes Experiences from the Field	15 18 18 19 19 20 20
IV	-	Four Programs: Factors that Contribute to Their Success	25
		Self-selection and Self-promotion	26 27 28 28 28 29 30 30

V - Factors That Can Limit Program Success	. 33
Subsidized Interest Rates	, 35 36 36 . 37
VI - Approaches to Microenterprise Promotion: Some Conclusions	43
Traditional versus Nontraditional. The Systems Approach	. 45 . 47 . 48 . 50
Citations	55
Appendix - Narrative Description of Fifteen Microenterprise Promotion Programs	63

I - INTRODUCTION

From 1970 to 2000 the labor force in developing countries is expected to double from one to two billion people. The agricultural sector will be able to supply jobs for only about 8 percent of these people (57, p. 244). The rest will have to earn their livings through nonfarm activities in rural areas or find some type of employment in the growing cities of the developing world. In both rural and urban areas, much of the economic activity will continue to take place in the informal sector, which supplies jobs, incomes, products, and services to an enormous segment of the population.

A strict definition of the informal sector is elusive. In general, the term refers to the portion of the economy composed of people operating or working in very small businesses who: lack formal government recognition, registrations, and support for their enterprises; have no access to commercial sources of credit; earn low incomes; and have no employment security. The terms informal sector and microenterprise should not be confused. Microenterprises operate within both the formal and informal sectors. Conditions in the informal sector are difficult and it is not the sector itself that deserves promoting. Indeed, one does not provide assistance directly to a sector, but to the people within the sector.

This analysis focuses on microenterprise development (as opposed to other employment- and income-generating strategies such as skills training, job placement, etc.) and identifies the types of microenterprise programs that can best contribute to immediate and long-term improvements in the conditions of the informal sector. Over twenty programs from all regions of the world are examined with regard to their various components, implementation strategies, and impacts in order to determine which are more effective and why. The emphasis is on the varying designs of the programs and not on other factors that influence program outcomes, such as the local culture, economy, politics, etc. Information on the programs comes from numerous evaluations, published studies, articles, and personal communications. 1/

The paper begins by familiarizing the reader with some aspects of the informal sector: the characteristics of its enterprises, the reasons for their emergence, their extremely important role in developing

¹/Case studies on microenterprise promotion are neither numerous nor systematic. Moreover, there is considerable dissent among development organizations about what constitutes a successful project and what evaluation criteria and methodologies are appropriate. A major challenge of this analysis was to draw useful and valid conclusions from diverse and occasionally conflicting studies.

economies, and the factors that constrain further employment- and income-generation by the enterprises. The ways in which microenterprise programs can help remove some of these constraints are suggested and then a number of the case studies are presented and examined. An analysis of four particularly successful programs leads to the identification of critical similarities in the designs of the four programs. Likewise, an analysis of several other programs reveals program components that tend to diminish the beneficial impact of the programs on informal enterprises. A comparison of the program designs and outcomes indicates three approaches to microenterprise promotion, the traditional, nontraditional, and systems, and shows how the nontraditional and systems approaches have the most potential for assisting informal firms.

II - THE INFORMAL SECTOR

Understanding the importance of microenterprises to the poor requires an understanding of the informal sector, where the poor earn and spend much of their money.

Its Characteristics, Causes, and Importance

The informal sector, though perhaps unrecognized as such, is apparent to both residents and visitors in the urban areas of developing countries. Residents, without the aid of signs or advertisements, usually know to which house or workshop to go when needing particular goods or services. Many of their demands are met by microenterprises that an outsider would be unlikely to locate. Visitors, on the other hand, often are introduced to informal entrepreneurs who are car washers, shoeshiners, or vendors of specialty items, souvenirs, crafts, and foods. These highly visible members of the sector, however, are not an accurate indication of the range of activities within the sector or of how many people depend on such activities to earn a living.

A close look at households in urban areas turns up a surprising number and variety of very small informal business activities that augment a family's income or even support the entire family. For example, in poor neighborhoods in metropolitan San Jose, Costa Rica, microenterprises were found in one out of every eight houses and provided an average of 70 percent of each family's income $(\underline{6}, p. 15)$. The enterprises are typically involved in furniture-making, shoe-manufacturing, tile production, cooking or baking, bicycle repairing, sewing, and much more. In Santo Domingo, Dominican Republic, estimates based on data from the 1970 census indicate that workers in the informal sector were involved in the following activities $(\underline{56}, p. 120)$:

Services of repair and activities like painter, electrician, plumber, mechanic, shoe mender: 44%

Manufacturing of clothes, shoes, and furniture: 34%

Marginal services as street vendors or shoe-shiners: 10%

Services directed to the formal sector such as washing and ironing, waiting tables, cutting hair: 6%

Transportation services: 5%

Information on Jakarta, Indonesia, from the 1967 census indicates that 27 percent of workers in the informal sector were involved in

services, 21 percent in trade, 19 percent in transportation-storage-communications, and 16 percent in construction. Smaller percentages were also active in agriculture and related industries, manufacturing, financial institutions, and public utilities (67, table 70).

While the economic activities within the sector vary considerably, urban informal enterprises share a number of common elements. One well-known study of businesses in the informal sector, <u>The Pisces Studies</u>, identified several characteristics of microenterprises in the sector. The enterprises are (<u>12</u>, p. 3):

(a) <u>Ubiquitous</u> (i.e. street vendors, hawkers, cobblers, etc. are found in every city); (b) <u>small-scale</u> (e.g. the average number of persons engaged in industries in Sierra Leone is 1.8, the average value of the stock of traders in Haiti is US\$17.00); (c) <u>localized</u> (i.e. businesses meet the needs of low-income people); (d) <u>labor-intensive</u>; (e) <u>low-income</u> (i.e. though higher than agricultural workers the income of informal sector workers is generally lower than unskilled workers in the formal sector); (f) <u>low profits</u> and little capital for investment; (g) <u>competitive markets</u>.

These characteristics are a strong indication that an enterprise is not registered with the government, has no access to formal credit institutions, business advisory services, or formal marketing channels, and is consequently a participant in the city's informal economic sector.

In the rural areas and small towns of developing countries, informal enterprises produce and provide all kinds of goods and services. In fact, "the available evidence indicates that the vast majority of the existing rural nonfarm enterprises in developing countries would fall in the 'artisan and informal enterprise' category" $(\underline{16}, p. 11)$.

Studies have estimated that in most developing countries, 30 to 50 percent of the rural labor force engages in nonfarm activities as either their primary or secondary source of employment (16, p. 6). In addition to the characteristics listed above for urban enterprises, these businesses must contend with the poor infrastructure usually found in rural areas.

As the International Labour Office noted in 1984, "the emergence of the informal sector as an important source of employment...is in a sense a reflection of the failure of development planning and policies pursued" (77, p. 13). The path of economic development chosen by many countries emphasizes capital intensive industrialization and extensive integration into the international economy. The cost of creating jobs in capital intensive industries is so high that even though most resources have been invested in the formal sector, the level of job creation has been insufficient. Furthermore, many countries have concluded that low-priced labor is their "comparative advantage" that allows them to sell exports competitively on the international market. The low price of

labor is easily maintained if labor is overabundant. The situation is well described in the following quote (55, p. 140):

Firstly, the natural rate of population growth aggravated by migration of large numbers of peasants from the rural areas has meant that the rate of urbanization has far outstripped that of industrialization under the prevailing conditions of capitalist economic development; and secondly, the inability of the industrialization process to absorb into the urban productive labor force the large numbers of unskilled illiterate workers, rural and urban born, has resulted in immense poverty and unemployment for considerable portions of the urban population.

Substantial labor force underutilization, high levels of rural-urban migration, and widespread participation in the informal sector are all manifestations of this type of economic development. They are magnified by rapid population growth.

In both rural and urban areas, the prevalence of the informal sector can be interpreted as a necessary response to insufficient employment opportunities. A limited number of workers may choose to leave formal sector jobs to begin their own firms in the informal sector (73, p. 108). However, most participation in the informal sector can be attributed to the inability of the formal sector to provide enough jobs for the population. The informal sector is composed of many people who have created their own jobs. This concept of job creation is one characteristic that initially differentiates informal entrepreneurs from their small-scale counterparts in the formal sector. The primary motivation for beginning an informal enterprise is frequently employment creation, while formal enterprises are usually begun with profit maximization as the primary motivation (69, p. 17).

In Latin America, the following estimates of labor force underutilization of the economically active population around 1970 give an indication of the necessity of creating one's own employment $(\underline{58},$ Table 1.9):

Brazil: 32%
Colombia: 29%
Mexico: 25%
Venezuela: 24%
Chile: 22%
Argentina: 13%

Where one-quarter of the labor force is underutilized, becoming a vendor or setting up a microenterprise in the informal sector may be the only survival strategy for many members of the disadvantaged classes.

High levels of labor force underutilization are compounded by rapid population growth. In simplistic terms, the inability of the

agricultural sector to absorb the growing rural labor force has both increased participation in rural off-farm activities and encouraged high levels of rural-urban migration. Migration, coupled with natural population growth, is causing dramatic increases in urban populations. The expanding urban labor force cannot be absorbed by the formal sector, which leaves residents to create their own jobs.

As Table 1 shows, population growth rates were well over 2 percent per year in all of the developing world. In most regions, the urban labor force was growing over twice as fast as the rural labor force. The table also indicates that the rural labor force, except in Latin America and the Caribbean, was growing considerably faster than the labor force in agriculture, revealing an increasing need for nonfarm sources of income.

In rural areas, the logical result of this type of population and labor force growth is increasing pressure on land and decreasing agricultural incomes. The percentage of landless or near-landless rural households is already very high in developing countries (55 to 85 percent in ten Latin American countries and 53 to 78 percent in five Asian countries) and may increase by half again by the year 2000 (18, pp. 6-7, 54). Nonfarm activities are consequently indispensable for the economic survival of many rural families, as Table 2 shows.

Inadequate access to land, rapid rural population growth, and low incomes have made informal off-farm income-generation necessary for rural residents. They have also convinced other rural residents to seek employment in the cities. Many rural workers and entire families have migrated to large cities, leading to a phenomenal increase in urban populations. From 1950 to 1970, migration caused over 45 percent of the urban growth in Nepal, Indonesia, Kenya, Ghana, Malaysia, Bolivia, and Nigeria (71, p. 99). High levels of rural-urban migration have contributed to the inability of the urban formal sector to accommodate the work force.

Rural-urban migration, rapid population growth, and national development strategies are interacting to help make the informal sector the only source of income for many rural and urban residents. As a result, the informal sector in many countries has been growing considerably faster than the formal sector. The growth rates of the economically active population in each sector from 1960 to 1970 in selected Latin American countries shows how rapidly the informal sector is growing (58, Table 1.8):

COUNTRY	Informal Sector Growth Rate	Formal Sector Growth Rate
Argentina	5.7	1.3
Venezuela	5.5	3.4
Nicaragua	5.1	4.0
Guatemala	5.0	3.5
Mexico	4.0	3.8
Trinidad & Tobago	2.9	2.8
Chile	2.2	1.8

TABLE 1. POPULATION AND LABOR FORCE ANNUAL GROWTH RATES, 1960-1970* (percent)

endergraphy a series and a seri				and the state of t			
And the description of the second of the sec					La	Labor Force	
	д	Population					In
Region	Total	Urban	Rural	Total	Urban	Rural	Agriculture
The state of the s							
East Africa	2.6	5.4	2.3	2.2	5.0	1.9	1.7
West Africa	2.4	5.0	1.9	1.8	4.4	1.4	6.0
East Asia/Pacific	2.7	4.6	2.1	2.3	4.3	1.9	
South Asia	2.4	3.7	2.2	1.7	2.9	1.6	1.2
Mid-Europe/North Africa	2.7	5.0	1.4	1.9	4.3	0.8	9.0
Latin America/Caribbean	2.8	4.3	1.0	2.4	3.9	9.0	0.8

*Adapted from Dennis Anderson and Mark Leiserson, Rural Enterprise and Nonfarm Employment (Washington, D.C.: The World Bank, 1978), p. 56.

12

TABLE 2. GROWTH RATES AND LEVELS OF NONFARM EMPLOYMENT IN SELECTED COUNTRIES*

(percent)

	•	Rural Nonfarm Average Annual	Nonfarm S Rural Lab	
Country	Period	Employment Growth Rate	Initial Period	End Period
Taiwan	1955-66	9.4	30	49
Kenya	1969-74	8.8	NA	NA
Philippines (Gapan area)	1961-71	8.5	NA	NA
Mexico (Sinaloa)	1960-70	5.6	14	23
Indonesia	1961-71	5.5	17	24
Iran	1956-73	4.8	20	33
India	1953-60	4.0	NA	NA
Afghanistan (Paktia)	1964-71	3.9	NA:	NA
Korea	1960-74	3.2	18	19

^{*}Source: Enyinna Chuta and Carl Liedholm, <u>Rural Nonfarm Employment:</u> <u>A Review of the State of the Art</u> (E. Lansing, Mich.: Michigan State University, 1979), p. 18.

One consequence of these differing growth rates is that informal activities in some sectors of many urban economies are more prevalent than formal activities. For example, in Jakarta in 1967, more than 60 percent of all employment in construction, public utilities, and transport-storage-communication, was in the informal sector. In services, 32 percent of all employment was in that category, as was 22 percent of the employment in manufacturing (67, Table 70). In the Dominican Republic, the International Labour Office has estimated that 22 to 24 percent of urban employment in the entire country corresponds to the informal sector (56, p. 105). The situation in Peru is even more dramatic, with up to 65 percent of the economically active population employed in informal sector activities. In Lima, 65 percent of employment in construction, 85 percent in tailoring, 78 percent in furniture making, and 95 percent in public transportation are in the informal sector (39). Table 3 shows the importance of the urban informal sector to developing countries around the world.

Barriers to Higher Incomes and More Jobs

Considering these high percentages and the sector's expansion, it is surprising that governments have made so little effort to address the many constraints on informal firms. In both rural and urban areas government policies and other factors discriminate against informal enterprises, implying that a more favorable environment could increase jobs and incomes within the sector. In terms of day-to-day activities, microentrepreneurs in the informal sector generally run up against the following problems (adapted from $\underline{9}$, pp. 3-4):

- a hostile policy environment that requires either complex, expensive, and time-consuming registration, or the payment of bribes;
- a lack of institutional credit because banks feel that lending to small enterprises is too risky and expensive;
- · high interest rates charged by informal sector moneylenders;
- a lack of management skills making business expansion less likely and more risky;
- a limited access to raw materials and supplies, partly because of an inability to buy large quantities;
- marketing problems partly due to a limited access to profitable markets.

Some of these constraints need to be addressed on a policy level and some are operational constraints that can be addressed on a program level. All of the constraints contribute to low profits and incomes for microenterpreneurs. They impede the expansion of the individual businesses and the initiation of new enterprises.

TABLE 3. ESTIMATED SHARE OF LABOR FORCE IN THE INFORMAL SECTOR IN SELECTED DEVELOPING CITIES*

City	Year	Percent
Africa		
Abidjan (Ivory Coast)	1970	31
Lagos (Nigeria)	1976	50
Kumasi (Ghana)	1974	60/70
Nairobi (Kenya)	1972	44
Urban areas (Senegal)	1976	50
Urban areas (Tunisia)	1977	34
Asia		•
Calcutta (India)	1971	40/50
Ahmedabad (India)	1971	47
Jakarta (Indonesia)	1976	45
Colombo (Sri Lanka)	1971	19
Urbans areas (W. Malaysia)	1970	23
Urban areas (Thailand)	1976	26
Urban areas (Pakistan)	1972	69
Latin America		
Cordoba (Argentina)	1976	38
Sao Paulo (Brazil)	1976	43
Urban areas (Brazil)	1970	30
Rio de Janeiro (Brazil)	1972	24
Belo Horizante (Brazil)	1972	31
Urban areas (Chile)	1968	39
Santo Domingo (Dominican Republic)	1973	50
Guayaquil (Ecuador)	1970	48
Quito (Ecuador)	1970	48
San Salvador (El Salvador)	1974	41
Federal District and State of Mexico	1970	27
Mexico D.F., Guadalajara, and Monterrey	1970	42
Asuncion (Paraguay)	1973	57
Urban areas (Peru)	1970	60
Urban areas (Venezuela)	1974	44
Caracas (Venezuela)	1974	40
Kingston (Jamaica)	1974	33

^{*}Source: S. V. Sethuraman, <u>The Urban Informal Sector in Developing</u> Countries (Geneva: International Labour Office, 1981), p. 43.

In Rural Areas

In rural areas many of the policy constraints of the off-farm sector are closely tied to those of the agricultural sector. It is exceedingly difficult for small-scale rural entrepreneurs to transport their products profitably to large towns or urban markets. Instead, the nonfarm sector often depends upon local agricultural incomes to create a demand for its goods and services. If agricultural product prices are kept low in urban areas and access to agricultural inputs are limited, as they are in most developing countries, the low income of farmers impedes purchases of products and services from the off-farm sector.

At the same time, it should be mentioned that even though low rural incomes constrain off-farm businesses, it is not evident that higher incomes would necessarily support those businesses. Farmers with higher incomes may be less likely to engage in off-farm activities and less likely to make local purchases.

There are other factors that handicap both on- and off-farm rural enterprises. Inadequate rural infrastructure, such as electricity, running water, and roads, prevents the initiation of many productive, income-generating activities. It is difficult for rural businesses to attain needed inputs, which may have to be transported from long distances, or to gain access to markets, which often are located far away. The problems in becoming formal are magnified for rural enterprises because transportation to and from government offices requires considerable time and expense.

<u>In Urban Areas</u>

Different policy-related problems curtail the income-generating opportunities in the urban informal sector. Informal activities generally take place in a negative, or at best neutral, policy environment. In many cases, the technically illegal status of enterprises necessitates bribes for small manufacturers and invites harassment by public officials. Governments have generally failed to realize the important safety-valve function of the informal sector as an employer of high percentages of urban populations that might otherwise be without a source of income $(\underline{68}, p. 202)$:

Clearly, there is a greater need to appreciate the merits of the sector...The main aim in such a change in policy environment is not only to eliminate restrictions preventing fuller participation by the informal sector but also to foster its growth over time...It may also include modifications in prevailing policies and attitudes at regional or local government levels that have a direct responsibility for this sector on a day-to-day basis. The important consequence of such a change seems to be on the access to resources and markets. It is clear that the problem of "access" is at least partly derived from the

prevailing policies and attitudes toward this sector though the existing socio-economic structure also plays a very important role.

Poor access to resources refers to both institutional credit and inputs. Without credit, microentrepreneurs in the informal sector find it difficult to buy in bulk and as a consequence must pay a higher price for inputs than formal sector enterprises. In terms of markets, informal enterprises may have a harder time, or be prohibited from, selling their wares in certain locations that are available to formal enterprises. They are unlikely to receive any government contracts, which are a considerable portion of the formal economy. In addition, they may only be able to expand to a certain size before government officials decide to close them down and cease accepting their bribes.

One might think that an easy solution to many of these problems would be for the small firms to register legally with the government. In many cases, however, that is a long and difficult process. Researchers in Peru recently attempted to set up a small formal enterprise in Lima $(\underline{63}, p. 3)$:

They found that the registration process involves completion of over 600 separate "tramites"--the Spanish word for "paperwork." This would require more than six months, working 40 hours a week and paying a minimum of four unavoidable bribes, for someone merely to register to do business. The equivalent process in a Florida city, which the ILD (Instituto Libertad y Democracia) also went through, took about four hours.

Nor does the bureaucratic nightmare end when the business begins. The ILD also found that the average Peruvian manager of a small firm in the formal private sector spends 44 hours a month coping with government red tape.

In the Informal-Formal Relationship

The informal sector also suffers through its relationship with the formal sector. The informal sector often provides cheap inputs to enterprises in the formal sector as well as cheaper wage goods for the workers in that sector. Therefore, part of the ability of the formal sector to generate a surplus can be attributed to the informal sector. The formal sector actually "appropriates at least a part of the surplus generated in the informal sector" (69, p. 31).

Moreover, it is often the case that informal firms are more directly exploited by formal businesses through sub-contracting. A formal sector factory that buys raw materials from informal enterprises may protect itself from labor problems and changes in demand while enjoying a low-priced and efficient source of inputs. In effect, the factory externalizes some of its risks. The informal enterprises, on the other

hand, are very vulnerable to market changes. The following quote explains some of the potential problems of sub-contracting (55, p. 146):

Firstly, it effectively fractionalizes its (the factory's) labor force and severely impedes any attempt at true collective wage bargaining; secondly, it permits the factory to avoid problems that arise due to the fluctuations of the market and to provide the necessary flexibility to cope with changing demand. The combination of piecework and independence of the suppliers...serves to keep efficiency high and costs low. The income of the ...(suppliers) is low....

Being informal, there is little that the exploited enterprises can do to alter the situation.

In Terms of Credit and Services

Many of the constraints described above can only be corrected by structural changes or shifts in government policy. Some constraints, however, are within the reach of microenterprise promotion programs. Lack of credit is nearly universally regarded as the major constraint on microbusinesses in developing countries (71, p. 142). In a survey of microenterprises in Lima, 68 percent of the entrepreneurs cited working and/or investment capital among their three priority needs (54, p. 59). In El Salvador, informal firms suffer from production discontinuities because the low level of capital available does not allow the entrepreneurs to purchase enough raw materials. The entrepreneurs are unable to extend credit to customers, to seek better prices for their products, or to obtain quantity discounts (21, p. 169).

Banks and other formal financial institutions cite a variety of reasons for not wanting to lend to small producers. First of all, because the application process is usually geared towards large producers, the cost of making a small loan is at least as high as that of a larger loan. As profit-seeking institutions, it is logical for banks to prefer making five \$10,000 loans to making five hundred \$100 loans. The former option has fewer transaction costs, is easier, and is consequently more profitable. Secondly, microentrepreneurs are viewed as very risky because they cannot offer physical collateral. Thirdly, even though it has been argued that default rates are actually lower among small businesses than large (73, p. 80), some banks claim that small production units are not credit-worthy (1, p. 43):

Apart from transaction cost and risk factors, these units do not usually borrow for production purposes; they lack technical knowledge of their craft and market conditions; they are difficult to supervise, being widely dispersed and some of them highly mobile, and often vulnerable to market fluctuations which in turn render them easily vulnerable to bankruptcy.

Without access to institutional sources of credit, entrepreneurs in both rural and urban areas must rely on extremely high interest loans from moneylenders. Credit is available in the informal sector at usurious interest rates, as the accompanying nominal interest rates for rural areas of selected countries from 1967 to 1970 indicate (71, p. 161):

Country	<u>Informal</u>	<u>Formal</u>
Nigeria	200%	6%
Bolivia	100	9
Ghana	70	6
Mexico	60	10
Honduras	40	9
Indonesia	40	14
Philippines	30	12
El Salvador	25	10
India	25	9

Capital in the informal sector is obviously much more expensive than in the formal sector. Its high cost curtails investments and consequently limits the productive activities and employment possibilities within the sector. Programs that provide credit at more reasonable rates to enterprises ineligible for formal credit can help remove this capital constraint.

A lack of management skills or business education may also curtail the growth or limit the profitability of many microenterprises. Some entrepreneurs see expansion and the hiring of additional workers as imprudent, partly because of managerial problems. Indeed, rational microentrepreneurs, much like poor farmers, cannot afford to take big risks because their margin for survival is quite slim. One mistake can ruin a microenterprise and destroy what might have been the sole source of income for a family. Among microenterprises in Brazil, an extensive study by Judith Tendler noted that "many owners felt that expansion would bring them up against barriers that they would not be able to overcome...or that would require a tremendous expenditure of energy and resources to overcome" (73, p. 118). Basic business assistance or management training may give entrepreneurs a better understanding of how to overcome some of the barriers confronting them. It may be prudent for some enterprises to remain quite small. However, for other entrepreneurs, those with the motivation to expand and the appropriate enterprise, programs that provide business assistance may help diminish the barriers and risks to expansion.

Programs may also be able to address some of the problems that informal firms have in their relationship to formal businesses. Support in arranging beneficial contracts with formal firms or in gaining easier access to inputs and markets may make it easier for microentrepreneurs to take advantage of economic opportunities.

III - MICROENTERPRISE PROMOTION PROGRAMS

Providing microenterprises in the informal sector with access to credit and assistance, the primary activities of most microenterprise promotion programs, can have both an immediate and long-term beneficial impact on the microentrepreneurs themselves and on the sector as a whole.

Influence on Government and Bank Policies

Microenterprise programs can contribute to policy changes by altering government attitudes towards the informal sector. Programs that reach large numbers of entrepreneurs, achieve high loan repayment rates, increase employment and incomes within the sector, and show a potential to be financially self-supporting will help convince policy makers of the merits of the enterprises in the informal sector. Governments may be inclined to create a more favorable policy environment once they are convinced of the viability and importance of informal firms in reaching the poorest segments of the population and in providing jobs, incomes, goods, and services.

Financial institutions may also begin to view the sector more favorably. As the programs discussed below will show, many programs prove the credit-worthiness of informal microentrepreneurs. The programs are achieving very high repayment rates, meeting their costs, and some are even producing a profit. Furthermore, the demand for credit at reasonable interest rates is immense. The informal sector in many areas is actually a huge, potentially profitable, as yet untapped, credit market for financial institutions. Commercial lending programs, if properly designed, can benefit all parties involved. Banks can make a profit; entrepreneurs can get loans at interest rates lower than the rates of moneylenders in order to stabilize, improve, or expand their businesses; and governments can see more people productively employed and with higher incomes.

Improvement in Economic Opportunities

Many programs, as the case studies will indicate, are already showing the immediate benefits of microenterprise promotion. The potential for job creation in the informal sector is immense, as "no other sector of the economy, whether government or private, can create jobs so rapidly and at such low cost" (64, p. 4). Many assisted enterprises hire more employees or are able to support full-time, instead of part-time, workers. Participants in programs enjoy increased profits, higher personal incomes, and lower levels of underemployment.

In addition to the employment- and income-generating benefits of microenterprise promotion, there are other reasons for assisting informal firms. There is considerable evidence that small enterprises are more labor-intensive and use their limited capital more efficiently than larger enterprises (38, p. 6). As such, they make better use of the developing country's abundant and scarce resources (labor and capital, respectively) than larger firms. Moreover, small firms often are more flexible than larger ones, enabling them to adapt and diversify their activities depending upon local opportunities and interventions. A recent cost-benefit analysis of five microenterprise programs carried out by economist Peter Kilby for the Agency for International Development concluded that, relative to other categories of development assistance, microenterprise lending programs are the "most successful" (44). The study found that such programs produce economic benefits that usually outweigh their costs. The record for many other types of development programs, including those assisting larger businesses and industries, is not nearly as positive.

Beyond assisting the microentrepreneurs themselves, an appropriate intervention can have multiplier effects and strengthen local economies through backward and forward linkages. For example, an entrepreneur who receives credit may increase purchases from a local raw materials supplier. The increased profitability of both businesses is reflected in the higher levels of consumption of both families that, in turn, helps the local businesses that supply basic goods to the community. There are other types of linkages that may be promoted by microenterprise programs. Programs may increase the clients' access to raw materials, markets, or information by arranging contracts between clients and formal firms.

Microenterprise promotion is also one of the most effective means of reaching the poorest of the poor and thereby contributing to a more equitable income distribution. Program eligibility requirements and design effectively discourage the participation of entrepreneurs with large asset holdings or access to formal credit and services. Besides, the poor are already "more proportionately represented or more readily assisted in activities like small trading, crafts, fishing, small livestock, women-controlled production, charcoal making, peddling..." (72, p. 53).

Rural off-farm and urban informal sector enterprise development also tends to improve the economic position of women. Microenterprises are frequently women-owned and -managed enterprises and may provide the sole source of income for many female-headed households. Studies in Latin America have found that the informal sector has proportionately more female participation than the formal, even when domestic services are not included as informal activities (70, p. 359). An emphasis on microenterprise development increases the involvement of women in production-oriented development projects, helping to reverse the tendency to target them with welfare-oriented projects that fail to lead to economic independence (see 14). Moreover, there is substantial evidence that a larger proportion of a woman's income goes toward family consumption than the income of a male household head. Such research indicates the need for

increasing women's access to income-generating activities as a way to improve family welfare.

The benefits described above are all potential outcomes of microenterprise promotion programs. They can be summarized and simplified into four program objectives:

- · increase incomes and standards of living of program participants;
- · decrease underemployment and create new jobs;

- · reach a large number of poor informal sector microentrepreneurs;
- be a financially sustainable program, potentially self-sufficient, or even profitable.

Any program that reaches a large number of poor entrepreneurs and increases their incomes has a positive impact on its participants, many of whom will be women, and on the local economy. Such a program also helps policy-makers recognize the merits of firms in the informal sector. A financially sustainable program may tempt governments into setting up similar credit schemes for microenterprises, while a profitable program could entice banks (some of which are already involved) into the untapped market. In sum, the extent to which a microenterprise program meets these four objectives indicates, in part, its ability to benefit poor microentrepreneurs and to contribute to an improvement in the conditions of the informal sector as a whole.

Unfortunately, this recommendation of microenterprise promotion as a solution to many problems in the informal sector must be qualified. Small enterprises can be exploited through unfavorable links to formal sector firms. In such situations, assistance to informal enterprises may increase their level of exploitation by formal businesses. The benefits of assistance may be expropriated by the formal firms. Moreover, assisting some entrepreneurs may be at the expense of others in similar activities, causing job displacement and an actual decrease in local employment opportunities. The result is increased inequity within the sector, a situation of informal "haves" and "have-nots." A microenterprise program that contributes to either situation does not have much of a beneficial impact. The dilemma has no obvious solution. However, an understanding of the local economic links between the sectors and within the informal sector may allow programs to avoid promoting these unfavorable situations. There are programs that enourage activities that are unlikely to cause displacement and forge intra-sector links that will create more economic opportunities for informal firms through fair contractual arrangements.

Program Designs

The options in program design for microenterprise projects are numerous. The key to a successful project lies in choosing the right combination and design of components for the selected participants and program objectives.

Economic Level of Participants

The first variable that must be decided is the economic level of entrepreneur to be assisted. Even within the informal sector the size and complexity of the economic activities differ considerably. Both the vendor who buys cigarettes and sells them individually and the ceramacist or furniture maker with invested capital and eight employees are members of the informal sector. There is a continuum of the scale of enterprises within the sector, from the part-time cigarette vendor to the full-time manufacturer. For this analysis, the continuum has been divided into three levels of enterprise or entrepreneur (adapted from 4, pp. 20-22).

Level I beneficiaries are subsistence level entrepreneurs, involved in rather unstable economic activities, who have no significant amount of capital invested in their businesses. This level includes street vendors who buy their stock daily (or even more often) in small quantities, people who make and sell small amounts of candy or bread, and household entrepreneurs who manufacture or fix things with limited capital invested. Level II enterprises have some capital invested, are a little more established, but are not very stable. A tailor with a sewing machine, a furniture maker with some simple tools and an assistant or two, and a vendor with a shop location might all be considered in level II. The highest level, III, includes the rest of the informal sector that might be reached by microenterprise programs. They may have a significant amount of capital invested, a relatively stable and well-established enterprise, and numerous employees. A shoe manufacturer with machinery for cutting leather, a tile-maker with molds or presses, and a baker with an oven and a store would all fall under level III. Some programs reach more than one level of entrepreneur. However, different program designs are more appropriate for different levels of entrepreneurs. For example, very small, short-term loans may meet the needs of level I entrepreneurs but not be of much use to level III entrepreneurs.

<u>Objectives</u>

Just as the target populations vary, so do the immediate project goals. For example, some programs are designed to aid established enterprises, while others attempt to promote new enterprises. Programs designed for street vendors may be aimed at stabilizing their employment, increasing their incomes, and supplying them with access to a secure line of credit. A project geared towards small manufacturing enterprises may attempt to improve their profits, facilitate their interaction with

formal firms and institutions, and bring the entrepreneurs together so that they can buy inputs in bulk, address mutual marketing problems, or organize around other shared concerns. A project aimed at larger, more stable manufacturing enterprises may supply credit and business assistance so that the enterprises expand and employ more people. Program staff may hope to "graduate" successful entrepreneurs out of the program and into the formal sector where they have access to bank credit at commercial interest rates, to government contracts, and to other possible advantages. Though programs may have different specific objectives, in general they attempt to create employment and increase incomes. Their success is enhanced if they reach many people and approach financial self-sufficiency so that the program can be institutionalized.

Implementing Organizations

Depending upon the economic level of participants, objectives, and available local resources, the most appropriate vehicle of implementation is either a formal financial institution, a community development organization, a government agency, a local group, a private agency, or some combination of the above. Programs with empowerment or organizational objectives are probably better implemented by a local community agency than a bank. A private agency may need to work with a bank to set up a loan fund for small manufacturers. No matter what the arrangement, it is crucial that the staff be highly motivated and agree with the objectives of the program. They must avoid both a paternalistic and a bureaucratic attitude and be able to adapt to the needs of the clients. The program is initially promoted through the staff but, if it meets a recognized need, can be self-promoting within a short period of time.

Credit Component

The primary component of microenterprise programs is usually a credit scheme. How credit is disbursed varies according to the type of implementing organization, its objectives, and the targeted level of entrepreneur. The credit eligibility requirements effectively determine the economic level and type of participant. They also determine whether or not a client must be a member of a group to receive a loan. Groups are usually formed by three to eight friends or acquaintances and collectively guarantee a group loan, part of which each member receives to use as individually determined. A group leader collects payments from the members to pay the credit agent of the lending institution at the required intervals. Other programs determine credit-worthiness through an orientation program, attendance at courses, character references, or an economic assessment of the enterprise by staff. All include some sort of application that must be approved. The eligibility requirements and application process will determine, indirectly, the time it takes for a loan application to be processed.

Program staff must decide the size of the loans and the payback installments, the payback period, the effective interest rate, and

whether or not there are any payback incentives or disincentives. Some of the programs grant very small first loans that increase in size if payment is on time. Others grant comparatively larger loans, depending upon the enterprise and proposed use of the funds. Some have standardized loan sizes and payback periods while others tailor each loan to the specific client.

Other Components

In addition to credit, programs may provide direct business assistance to clients. Classes in accounting, marketing, and management may be offered, or even required, for program participants. Another option is for staff to visit the enterprises individually, offering informal advice and recommendations. Staff may even help clients to identify profitable opportunities or to locate better markets or sources of inputs. Entrepreneurs can be charged a fee for this assistance or it can be provided for free.

Programs may have an organizational component that consists of giving the participants the opportunity to get together and discuss their needs. If the program is centered around a community, such an opportunity may lead to the formation of a formal community association. If the program reaches a certain economic level or class of entrepreneur, participants may unite around problems that affect their businesses. They may decide to make contributions to build a warehouse, purchase inputs in bulk, start an emergency fund, or even construct a community center. It is also possible that a microenterprise program be incorporated into an organization formed for other reasons, such as advocacy or local community development.

Some programs may include a forced or voluntary savings component. Clients may be required to deposit a certain percentage of their loans or weekly incomes in a personal savings account that can be drawn upon in times of sickness or emergency.

Outcomes

How these many options are decided will directly affect the extent to which a microenterprise program meets the four basic objectives of increasing employment, raising incomes, reaching large numbers, and being financially sustainable. However, the economic and social environment in which the program takes place, a factor beyond the reach of the program participants and implementors, may have an even larger impact on the program's outcomes. If an area has an entrepreneurial tradition, a growing economy, and a growing population, even a poorly designed and implemented program may be able to benefit fairly large numbers and achieve some level of financial self-sufficiency. On the other hand, a well-designed program may need constant financial support in order to have a very limited impact in a sparsely populated area with a stagnant economy and no entrepreneurial tradition. In the latter situation, a

successful program may be a heavily subsidized one that slows the economic demise and the increasing underemployment in the area. Programs in both types of environments (and all types in between) need to be supported. Their impacts will vary considerably. It is imperative to keep in mind that while some programs are very impressive in terms of the four objectives and some seem without much impact, they are all taking place in very distinct and uncontrollable economic environments. The challenge is to use these diverse experiences to determine what types of programs or program designs are most likely to have the largest impacts; it is not to label the programs as successes or failures according to the number of jobs created, the level of increased income, the number of clients, or the program's level of financial self-sufficiency.

Experiences from the Field

In order to compare the different approaches to microenterprise development, information was gathered on over twenty programs from around the world. Each program was broken into its various individual components (such as credit and business assistance) and its design (such as eligibility requirements and payback periods). The program's effectiveness in meeting the four objectives of increasing employment, raising incomes, reaching large numbers, and being financially sustainable was assessed. A limited number of the projects were selected as examples and are presented, along with their basic design, in Table 4. They appear in the order in which they are referred to in the text. The explanation following the table should facilitate frequent referrals to the table whenever specific programs are mentioned as examples of the issues discussed in the remaining chapters.

^{1/}A brief narrative description of each program, along with the source(s) of the information, can be found in the appendix in the same order.

	٠.
- (J
,	٠,
	•
	Ţ
÷	-
•	-
-	1
ŀ	٠,
•	•
•	-
Ė	-
	-
Ţ	_
	Ξ
	-
	1
İ	٠,
•	
	1
- 4	Y
•	•
`	-
7	•
- :	•
ŀ	1
,	v
Ŀ	
- 2	_
F	,
٠	•
4	d
г	÷
Ŀ	-
- 2	Σ
•	
- 6	_
ŀ	,
•	-
4	1
- (1
۰	,
- 5	•
(_
L.	_
•	
	-
ζ	ſ
ָ נ	-
į	Ī
t	, T
1	·
ţ	A LIBERT YEAR OF A VICE THE
המת המתמת תמווים דמים	
	TYPE THE TOTAL PROPERTY.

		· r	 						
	Implementing Organization(s)	Decentralized bank with government assistance.	Was a loan packaging operation of national commercial banks. Became independent bank in 1983.	FEDECCREDITO is a country- wide credit agency that works with FRIDECO, an urban community develop- ment organization, to administer the program.	Ecuadorian Foundation with assistance of a PVO from the US. (ACCION International/AITEC). Funded through grants but enti-	cipeting involvement with	Program established as Mexican aftliate of ACCION internat'/AITEC. ADMIC helps clients get Loans from local bank which ADMIC has special arrange-	means with. Graw out of women's wing Graw out of women's wing of the Textile Labor Association (TLA). Registered as trade union in 1971. Became independent of TLA in 1981.	Industrial Bank of Peru and its branch offices,
DESIGN	Components in Addition to Credit	Forced and voluntary savings.	Forced group savings fund and emergency fund. Frequent meetings encour- age organization and group investments.	Business courses were discontinued. Informal assistance from staff. Informal assistance between citants.	Business courses before receiving third losn. Forced savings. Fines for late payments.	Frequent group meetings.	Required courses. Clients have formed a union of microentrepreneurs with over 300 members.	Porced savings. Program actively organizes for workers' rights, benefits, (social security, maternity); provides training & assistance in produc-	
=	Re- Pay- ment Rate	176	796	952	923	186 186	186	216	932
10 P R O G R	Payback Structure Total Loan Period			Daily to Monthly - 3-6 months 15-16.4%	Average 6 veeks 3% monthly	Average 6 weeks 3% monthly	Monthly 1-3 years Commercial	Monthly 20_months 4-12x yearly	Monthly
	Average Loan Size (US\$)	\$50	\$70	\$80 to \$900 per	\$193	\$49 per	1983 Ave. \$878	\$74	\$5,960
***	Eligibility Requirements	Character reference of village headman; Payback of smaller previous loans.	Member of group of 5; hold weekly meetings; no defaults within groups. Have less than "4 acres or asserts worth less than 1 acre.	In business for at least 1 yr.; member of credit group, 5-10 members; reference from outside group; pydyske, of smaller previous loans.	Visit by staff; attend ortention; have costigner; payback of smaller previous loans.	Member of credit group, 3-8 members; attend orientation; select group coordi- nator; payback smaller previous loans.	Have less than 7 em- assers; financial analysis of business; co-signer 5 referen- ces; attend courses.	Member of SEWA; pur- chase 1 bank share; Savings account; 2 co-signers; visit by staff.	Be literate; regis- tered business; via- ble project; 100% col- lateral; ineligible for alternative
el ries	Economic Lev	н	н	- SII	H 2 H	H	11 6 11	1	H
5 6 6 MEASURES OF FECTIVENESS	Numbers Reached Total Clients Average Clients Local Number of Loans Odd Disbursed	(1972-1982) H	(1979–1984) H	(1977-1980) 2,736 912 (1977-80) 6,000	(May-Dec. 1984)489NA1984) (May-Dec. 1984)	2 2	(1980-1983) 455 155 (1980-1983) (1980-1983)	NA NA NA NA	<u>NA</u> <u>NA</u> (1978-1981) 6,253
AR BFFB	89m02n1 -3802	#	# 1	X X		=	2 x 	Ξ Σ	
7_	Employment	Σ	Σ	x	X	Σ	==	1	¥ Ç ≋
PROGRAM		BKK Rural program in Central Java, Indonesia	GBL. Rural program for the landless in Bangladesh	P/F Urban program in San Selvador	PRODEM Urban program in Quito with both and indivi- dual credit scheme:	and a group component	ADMIC Initially urban program in Mon- terrey that has extended to nearby couns.	SEWA A women's trade union in Ahmeda- bad, India with rural component.	FDR Rural lending program in Peru
⊸ 1	- 1	9	ê	<u> </u>	ତି ।		ତ	<u>କ</u>	9

TABLE 4. (continued)

(h) UNO Lending program begun in Recife and extended to the interior of Brazil's NE		×	Σ.	L	111	Have less than 10 em- ployees; less than US\$2,000 fixed in- vestment; a family income of less than \$8,900; a co-signer.	1978-81	Lourhly 25% Yearly, Below Commercial	92-	Voluntary courses are offered.	Begun by US PVO with local support and foreign donors.
II II II	H E	ъ,	75.	(1978-1982) 246 businesses 62	1 2 H	Project feasibility study; attend 2-day training course; in- terviews with clients, neighbors and commu- nity leaders.	\$240 to \$1,195		872	Required courses and one- on-one assistance.	Government program under the Ministry of Trade and Industry.
(1) SELP IN DEGRAM L M M in Manila	×		<u> </u>	(1976-1981) 768 154 NA	н	Orientation; character refrances; repayment of smaller previous loans. Larger loans require feating at the particulation at courses,	\$3 F0 \$375	Daily or Weekly	288	Required courses for larger loans. Training and activities for community leaders.	MCSI runs the SELP program and was founded by a num- ber of church groups as a nouprofit, nonstock com- pany.
(k) APP Rural program in Burkina Paso		1 1 12 22	<u> </u>		H S II	Evaluation of characters; sincerity; contribute 20% of propose a legal, nonspectors and secretary that add economic and/or social value.	\$350	Flexible Flexible 30% Vearly	2962	considerable personal APP is the Burkins a attention to clients. Subject business extension serable for Project began vices. Access to nervork The project began vic amtual technical assis-support from US AID.	APP is the Burkins sffili- ate of the US PVO Partner- ship for Productivity. The project began with support from US AID.
(1) PDD Urban program in L M M Santo Domingo with a group component and,	x	×	* *	(1981-1983) 1,998 800 (1981-1983) 343 group loans	H	he a vendor or other email enterpreneur in need of working capi- tal; orientation; nember, credit group of 5-8 people; attend group meetings.	\$233		80%	Group macetings encourage organization and sharing of experience and information, clients formed the Dominican Assoc. of Triciclaros.	Program wes launched by the Dominican Development Foundarion with sesis- tance of US PVO ACCION International/AITEC.
an individual M H L microenterprise to component R					II	Visits by staff; economic snalysis of business; loan guarante an arter in terms of property, inventory, or co-signer.	\$1,817	Weekly Average 14 months - NA	717	assistance are required.	
(m) Port Sudan Urban M M Sudan		× 1		(1 year)	11 11	Visits by staff; reg- istration fee; feasi- bility study; loan guarantor; household income celling.	\$10 to \$1900	Z weeks to 20 sonths 2-4%	266	One-on-one assistance. Help in initiating and strengthening links with the formal sector. Martering and supply services.	The program is run by a London PVO, Euro Action-ACORD with support from various international organizations.
(m) DESAP Urban program in H L several Colombian cities	4 <u>1</u> 24 222	,.)	1 1	(1979–1983) 1,300 325	11 55 111	Visit by staff; col- lateral; motivation meeting; complete 3 15-hour courses; less than \$5,500 monthly sales, \$11,250 capt- tal and 11 omployees.	\$1,500	NA	266	Emphasia on business courses and one-on-one assistance, Marketing assistance.	The Carvajal Foundation of Colombia runs the progream with sasidstance from US PV0s and credit funds from a variety of sources.
(o) WWF Women's program M H M 113 that Hardsa, India that also has a rural branch	Σ Ξ	×	= = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = = =	(1977-1982) 13,205 members NA NA	1	De a member of a neighborhood group of 10-20 people; pay small fee; atcend meetings; select group leader; loan approval from leader, program staff and bank staff.	\$12 to \$36	daily to 	206	Day Care centers, night classes, skills training, health and family plan-uning, pro-women advocacy and lobbying.	WWF is a grass-roots organization with some international financial support. Loans come through the nationalized banks.

EXPLANATION OF TABLE 4 COLUMN The first column, composed of the letters "a" through "o," gives the location of 1 the program in the table and in the appendix. These letters are included in the text the first time that each program is mentioned. The second column identifies the program by its abbreviated name and gives a brief 2 description of where the program operates. Columns three through six indicate the effectiveness of the program with regard to 3-6 the four objectives. The first three impacts are judged as either low (L), medium (M), or high (H), while the fourth is measured by the actual numbers reached. The letters refer to the program's effectiveness with regard to each assisted enterprise. For example, a program assisting 100 enterprises that helped create an average of five jobs per enterprise would receive an "H." A program assisting 1000 enterprises but creating very few jobs would receive an "L."1/ 3 The extent to which the programs decreased underemployment or created new jobs can be found in column three. The programs' ability to help raise the incomes and standards of living of participants is indicated in column four. Each program's financial sustainability, primarily assessed by the amount of operating costs which the program itself covers, is revealed in column five. Column six gives the total number of clients reached in the time period indicated, 6 the yearly average, and the number of loans extended. All three figures were included when available and they serve as an indication of the scale of each The variables within the credit component of each project are briefly described in 7-11 columns seven through eleven. Column seven indicates which economic level of beneficiary the program reaches (with 7 I as the poorest and III as the wealthiest, as discussed in the text). The eligibility requirements for participating in a program or for receiving a loan are summarized and described in column eight. The approximate size of loans disbursed is indicated in column nine. 10 The payback structure is briefly explained in column ten. There is an indication of how frequently payments must be made, the period of time in which the total loan must be repaid, and the effective interest rate. Column eleven reports the repayment rate of the various programs. $\frac{2}{}$ 11 Column twelve mentions any components, in addition to credit, that each program 12 includes. If the program provides classes, direct business assistance, or a structure that encourages organizing among clients, they are noted in this column. Any savings components are also included here.

tion of the program is described.

13

Lastly, in column thirteen, the type of organization(s) involved in the implementa-

^{1/} The low, medium, and high measurements are obviously subjective, but were assessed as fairly as possible from a comparative examination of the available program evaluations. The socio-economic environment greatly influenced these outcomes but is not measured.

^{2/} Many of the program evaluations and descriptions use different definitions for determining whether or not a payment is late or unrecoverable. Therefore, these figures should not be rigorously compared between projects but, instead, viewed as a general indication of how effective the program is in having funds repaid.

IV - FOUR PROGRAMS: FACTORS THAT CONTRIBUTE TO THEIR SUCCESS

The results of the first four programs summarized in Table 4 are impressive in terms of the four objectives. The programs also have similar methodologies. After a brief description of each of the four programs, the common elements which have contributed to their positive impacts will be examined. Limited reference will also made to other programs included in the table and the appendix.

Profitable Lending to the Poor: the BKK Program

The Badan Kredit Kecamatan program (BKK: Table 4, Row a) was launched in Indonesia in 1972. The program's objective is to supply capital conveniently to the rural poor for off-farm income-generating activities. There are local BKK units located in 482 of Central Java's 492 sub-districts and they receive loans from the Central Java Provincial Development Bank. The local BKKs can approve small loans, while larger ones are approved at the sub-district level. Clients choose from six different loan options with effective monthly interest rates ranging from 5.6 percent for a six-month loan to 10.8 percent for a 22 day loan. Eligibility is based on character references of village headmen and there is little screening except in trying to ensure that the loan is for productive purposes and not consumption. There is also a forced savings program for borrowers.

Survey results from an external evaluation indicate that the businesses of most borrowers have expanded and that one-quarter of the clients have begun new economic activities. The program has had a moderate effect on employment while considerably decreasing the underemployment of participants. It has contributed to village and area development, particularly through backward linkages. The Government subsidizes the program by paying the salaries of one-third of the BKK staff who are usually local primary school graduates. However, a 7 percent return on the average portfolio makes the program financially viable and "one of the few publicly funded and administered credit programs in the world that makes money from providing loans to small enterprises" (27, p. xiv). Other aspects of the program that help explain its success are reflected in the following comment (27, p. xxi):

The program's success is the result of a complementary blend of political support and accountability, decentralized operations and control, skilled external financial and administrative supervision, lending terms and procedures that offer the convenience of moneylenders at much lower cost, a socially cohesive and homogenous setting, and a moderately expanding economy. The absence of one of these factors without a replacement performing the same function

could doom programs based on the BKK model before they are ever established.

Assisting the Landless in Bangladesh: the Grameen Bank

The Grameen Bank program of Bangladesh (GBL: Table 4, Row b) is also geared towards the rural poor, especially women and the landless. After several years of being a program of the Bangladesh Bank, the Grameen Bank Ltd. was instututionalized in 1983 as an autonomous financial institution with its own charter to extend unsecured credit to landless individuals and groups. The program operates in over 1,100 villages and is decentralized into branches, each with a field manager and six bank workers. The bank workers explain the program and requirements to prospective clients who organize themselves into groups of five. Every five or six groups is federated into a center, of which there are typically one or two per village depending upon village size. Individual borrowers, nearly half of whom are female, receive their own loans, are eligible for repeat loans, and make weekly payments to the bank worker at the center meetings. The workers supervise up to five centers; clusters of centers are supervised by resident district managers, who are in turn supervised by the headquarters office in Dhaka.

There is a required group savings fund to which each member must contribute weekly and for which 5 percent of each loan amount is deducted. Any group member can borrow from this fund in a time of need at terms fixed by the group. There is also a group emergency fund, intended to be used as insurance against loan defaults, to which each borrower must pay an amount equal to 25 percent of the interest charges. With these mechanisms, the savings performance has been impressive, with over US\$536,000, or \$15.50 per borrower (16 percent of the country's average annual per capita income), being saved by July 1983. Increases in participants' incomes have also been impressive. The average per capita income of the borrowers' households has increased in real terms by 35 percent in two and one half years and the project is increasing consumption, capital formation, and investments in housing. The program has decreased underemployment for most borrowers and actually helped initiate new income-generating activities for the 65 percent of the women and 2.5 percent of the men who entered the program claiming that they had no ongoing income-generating activity. At current interest rates of 16 percent, a GBL branch can cover its costs within three years and then begin to contribute to program overhead costs. The program is subsidized, but cash flow projections suggest that the entire operation can break even and may even make a profit within ten years.

Group Loans as a Means to Reach the Urban Poor: San Salvador

The PRIDECO/FEDECCREDITO program in El Salvador (P/F: Table 4, Row c) is also based on a group credit scheme but operates in the urban

areas of San Salvador. PRIDECO, an urban community development organization, provides services to FEDECCREDITO, the coordinator of the country's 42 affiliated credit agencies, in order to supply credit to the city's informal sector entrepreneurs. The beneficiaries, 86 percent of whom are women, live in 37 of the poorest neighborhoods of San Salvador. They form themselves into "solidarity" groups of five to ten members and go to the PRIDECO office where loan applications for each individual are filled out. Soon thereafter, a PRIDECO staff person visits each member to verify the application information. Each client is also visited briefly by a FEDECCREDITO person who explains the responsibilities and benefits of credit. P/F staff calculate the appropriate loan size and frequency of payment. Each group selects a leader who collects payments from the other members on an agreed upon schedule and then makes payments to the FEDECCREDITO agent. If one group member does not pay, the amount missing is proportionately subtracted from the payments of the other members. Officially, every member of the group becomes behind in their payments. In this way, each member is directly responsible for the entire group. Prompt repayment leads to larger loans for longer periods of time.

Program participants generally use their loans to expand inventories of raw materials and stock in order to increase production and sales. Most have shown increases in incomes and levels of consumption. The program charges commercial interest rates and FEDECCREDITO, in 1979, was expecting to cover its costs within the next year. The PRIDECO operating costs will probably have to remain subsidized, but add up to less than US\$1500 per month.

Immediate Results in Quito: PRODEM

The fourth program is the Program for the Development of Microenterprises in Quito, Ecuador (PRODEM: Table 4, Row d), which was begun in May 1984. The program has a solidarity group component for the poorest beneficiaries and an individual microenterprise component for slightly larger enterprises. Group size ranges from three to eight members, with most groups at the lower end of the spectrum. Groups form themselves, select a leader, and then contact the program. A staff person visits them, makes sure they understand the program, and fills out a loan application. Individual borrowers in the microenterprise component are also visited by a staff person who fills out an application with information on the individual and the business. In less than two weeks, the entrepreneur or group receives the loan. Loans begin very small, even for individual borrowers, but are immediately increased upon prompt repayment. Effective interest rates are higher than those of commmercial banks, but much lower than those charged by informal sector moneylenders. The program also has a forced savings component.

The results from the first eight months of the program are impressive, although it is impossible to determine whether or not they can be maintained. Many individuals and groups have already received more

than one loan. Program staff report that clients see the benefit of the forced savings component and that there is considerable evidence of increased employment and higher incomes. Some of the most remarkable aspects of the program, however, are that in just eight months it is 80 percent financially self-sufficient and has reached at least 1500 beneficiaries.

Similarities in Program Design

All four of these programs, though operating in different economic environments, have been successful with regard to the four criteria of an effective microenterprise program. Perhaps most impressive is that they each provide an extremely high number of very poor people (ranging from 900 to 21,000 yearly) with a needed service in a nearly self-sufficient manner. As a result, the programs have the potential to be institutionalized to provide this service for as long as it is needed. There are few development programs that can make this claim.

Participation by the Poorest

Interestingly, all four programs were designed for the poorest level or levels of entrepreneur (levels I and II) and have high percentages of female participation. They are effective at working at this level because all of the projects' components are designed with this level in mind. Programs designed to meet the needs of very large borrowers have eligibility criteria, loan sizes, and payback schemes geared towards those borrowers. They are consequently ineffective and not cost-efficient for small borrowers. For that reason, lending to small borrowers has appeared too costly and risky to formal financial institutions. On the other hand, as the four examples indicate, programs designed for the small borrower discover that the small borrower is an extremely credit-worthy client who can be served inexpensively.

Self-selection and Self-promotion

The first variables of the credit component that are different for a program reaching the poor, as opposed to a commercial lending program, are the eligibility requirements. As these four programs indicate, a character reference or credit group approach with the promise of larger future loans can avoid lengthy and costly visits to the businesses, accelerate the loan application process, and result in repayment rates well above 90 percent. The character reference by the village headman required in the BKK program is unique and can be used only in societies with a similar village structure. However, it relies on the same basic concept as the group credit approach: the local people themselves know who the good credit risks are. Because the groups are formed by the beneficiaries themselves, the clients, and not the program staff, select credit-worthy individuals. Few people will join a group with someone who

has a poor reputation for paying back loans or for being dishonest. Because the clients are self-selected in this manner, the costs and time required for program staff to select clients are minimized. In sum, it is an extremely effective method of selection: the poorest entrepreneurs are reached; there is no discrimination against women; loans can be disbursed quickly; costs are minimal; and repayment rates are high. Another benefit of a credit group approach that will be discussed later is that it can lead to the formation of local organizations with objectives beyond just receiving and paying back credit.

The four programs need very limited promotion, beyond an initial phase which lets people know of their existence and policies, because they are providing a service which is in great demand. Word among small entrepreneurs travels extremely quickly. In its first eight months PRODEM has had to slow its lending activities because the demand for credit has exceeded the supply of loan funds. Potential borrowers approach a successful program in search of a loan. Program staff do not have to look for eligible clients and then convince them of the merits of the program. Promotion is another costly activity that these programs minimize.

Small Initial Loans and Frequent Payments

In all four programs the initial size of loans is very small and is geared towards the poorest entrepreneurs. In addition to discouraging the participation of wealthier businesses, the small initial loans minimize the program's risk. If a client, or group, does not repay the first loan, the program's financial loss is minimal and no significant fund decapitalization takes place. Prompt repayment of small initial loans proves to program staff that the borrower is credit-worthy and knows how to use that size loan productively. The second, slightly larger loan, proves the same thing at a higher level. The entrepreneur, realizing that prompt repayment literally assures the availability of future, larger loans, indeed, the availability of an entire line of credit, does everything possible to maintain a good credit record.

The loan repayment schedules are designed to make it easy for a small entrepreneur to maintain a good credit record. The schedules reflect the level of economic activity taking place. In general, payments can be made daily to the group leaders or weekly to the program staff. Where capital is scarce, it is imprudent and inappropriate to demand that poor entrepreneurs accumulate their money at home to make relatively large payments monthly or even less frequently. The consumption needs at this level are too demanding. It is feasible, however, for the entrepreneurs to put a little aside daily or weekly to slowly pay back their loans. Furthermore, most enterprises at this level operate with minimal cash flow but fast turnover. A program participant who receives a loan may be able to buy more of a needed input at a lower price, and manufacture and sell more of a product, all within a week. In a short period of time the entrepreneur notices the increased income and can continue buying in larger quantities. The buy-manufacture-sell cycle is usually quite short and should be reflected in the loan repayment cycle.

Commercial Interest Rates

Another common variable within the credit component of the four programs is that the interest rates are not subsidized. They are at least as high as commercial rates and, in the case of PRODEM, higher than commercial rates. Although this issue will be discussed more thoroughly in the following chapter, briefly, the reasons for high interest rates are: (1) it promotes the financial self-sufficiency of the program; (2) it discourages participation by entrepreneurs who have access to credit at commercial rates; and (3) it provides entrepreneurs with an incentive to "graduate" to formal credit institutions where the interest rate is lower.

Cooperation with Formal Financial Institutions

As these variables within the credit component illustrate, the four programs effectively adapted lending practices to their low-income clients. Formal financial institutions play different roles in each of the four projects. The BKK program was actually set up and implemented by a bank. With government encouragement and support, the bank developed a methodology different from its standard lending practices in order to reach the rural poor. The Grameen Bank began as an intermediary between the poor and the national commercial banks in order to facilitate loans to the landless. When martial law was declared in 1982, the Government rescinded the order mandating that commercial banks cooperate with the GB project and the banks were put under pressure to improve their regular lending programs. Realizing that the banks would no longer cooperate fully with the GB project, the Grameen Bank Ltd. became an autonomous financial institution.

The P/F program is an example of full cooperation between a national credit agency and a community organization. PRIDECO has extensive experience working with the poor in the city and FEDECCREDITO knows how to run a loan program. Cooperation between the two facilitates lending to the poor. PRODEM, unlike the others, has thus far capitalized its loan fund through grants from international development organizations. However, because of the enormous demand for credit, PRODEM may receive a loan from one of Ecuador's commercial banks that would be protected by an outside guarantee and help expand the program. Even if banks help capitalize the loan fund, PRODEM probably will continue to administer the funds to clients without additional bank involvement.

These examples reflect a variety of ways in which banks can be involved in microenterprise projects. An effective arrangement gives field staff of the microenterprise promotion agency enough bank support to operate in the field with autonomy, responsibility for selection, and the flexibility to determine appropriate loan sizes, payback schedules, etc. This division of labor limits the bank's role in assessing loan eligibility and in pursuing delinquent borrowers, two tasks that banks cite as raising their loan costs above a profitable level.

The advantages of involving banks are that it introduces them to the poor, a population with whom they rarely conduct business, and it may convince them of the viability of lending to that population. It also can introduce the poor to banks, an institution that may have always seemed quite intimidating and unapproachable to a relatively assetless entrepreneur. This is especially true if the borrowers have to go directly to the bank for some of the financial transactions, as they do in the program in Monterrey, Mexico (ADMIC: Table 4, Row e).

Removal of One Barrier at a Time

That the programs address only one constraint at a time reduces their costs and allows them to reach large numbers. The programs do not provide skills training, attempt to improve markets or access to inputs, or even actively promote any type of advocacy by the clients. They simply help remove lack of capital as a major barrier to business improvement. PRODEM offers courses, but they are not required for individual borrowers until after the second loan. In essence, once lack of credit is no longer the major constraint and borrowers have learned to use their line of credit, the program begins to address the lack of business education. The courses are not provided to entrepreneurs for whom credit is still the major constraint.

An International Labour Office evaluation also concluded that success is more likely in programs that address only one constraint at a time. After evaluating eight cottage industries and handicrafts programs, they determined that "the relatively successful projects... have generally sought to provide a single ingredient or to remove a single bottleneck" (1, p. 109). The programs evaluated in this analysis confirm that conclusion. Simpler programs are easier to implement, less costly, and more likely to reach larger numbers. However, some situations may require more extensive assistance. These situations and the program designs that can meet their needs are discussed in the following chapter.

The savings funds that three of the four programs require are an additional approach to the same objective of removing a capital constraint. A fairly stable but small enterprise can be ruined by a family sickness that requires immediate cash. The entrepreneur may have no choice but to sell what is invested in the business or to borrow from the local moneylender at usurious interest rates. An entrepreneur with a savings account may be able to pay the emergency expenses without borrowing and preserve the operations of the business. Although poor entrepreneurs may initially complain about a required savings component, they tend to recognize quickly the benefits of such a program and actually enjoy the increased security and self-esteem that their own savings give them. In addition to benefitting the clients, a savings component can benefit the program by increasing the capital of the loan fund.

The fact that three of the four programs have a savings component also substantiates the assertion that the poor can save, accumulate

capital, and reinvest it. It is frequently argued that the immediate consumption needs of the poor make it impossible for them to save or to expand their businesses (33, p. 5):

The poor have no resources, little training or economic skills and frequently cannot even invest the time unless the returns are immediate. Their first financial returns cannot be reinvested in the business unless urgent living requirements are satisfied.

However, there is considerable evidence that the poor do save and reinvest in their businesses. Required savings in the three programs does not appear to deter program participation. The BKK evaluators found that over 40 percent of the clients had other savings accounts in addition to the BKK forced savings program. In the Self-Employed Women's Association program (SEWA: Table 4, Row f) encouraging, but not requiring, savings among women has been an integral part of the banking activities (66, p.84):

The experience of the SEWA bank demonstrates both the capacity and willingness of poor women to save. At the same time, it has provided the basis for establishing a sound financial institution. ..SEWA's experience reflects the importance of this element (mobilizing indigeneous sources of capital in the context of providing credit to small scale entrepreneurs and the poor) in credit programs. By the end of 1976, the volume of savings allowed the SEWA Bank to begin advancing loans from its own resources.

The poor can save if given the opportunity and incentive. However, if the only place that they can keep their money is at home, they may be much less likely to accumulate an amount sufficient to tide them over a time of emergency or to make a substantial investment in an enterprise.

V - FACTORS THAT CAN LIMIT PROGRAM SUCCESS

Many factors threaten the success of a microenterprise project, especially the context in which the program operates. No program can control whether or not an area has an entrepreneurial tradition, a growing economy, or a widely dispersed population. Creating jobs and increasing the incomes of large numbers of people in a financially sustainable manner may be impossible in some contexts and relatively easy in others. On the other hand, there are factors that programs do control that may decrease their impact unnecessarily. Many programs have components or designs that limit their ability to reach large numbers inexpensively but do not increase substantially their effect on job creation or income-generation. In other words, they needlessly sacrifice two measures of success for the misguided notion that that sacrifice will improve their ability to increase incomes and employment. Financial sustainability may be sacrificed simply because a program is not designed with potential self-sufficiency in mind. Likewise, the ability of the program to reach large numbers may be sacrificed by providing business education which may or may not be of much value. This chapter explains some of the reasons why many programs do not meet the four objectives as successfully as the programs discussed in the last chapter. In so doing, frequent reference is made to the programs described in Table 4 and in the appendix.

Subsidized Interest Rates

There are two schools of thought on the interest rate issue: some argue that rates should be subsidized and others that they should cover the lending costs of the program. Although many programs offer subsidized rates, the argument against subsidizing is far stronger than the argument for it. One obvious problem with subsidized interest rates is that they tend to lead to fund decapitalization, especially in economies with high inflation rates. For example, in the Rural Development Fund project in Peru (FDR: Table 4, Row g), the real interest rate ranged from negative 12 percent to negative 42 percent, depending upon the rate of inflation. The loan fund was rapidly decapitalized and administrators had to raise the interest rate to a positive level to reduce erosion of the fund. In contrast, the evaluators of the BKK program attributed part of the program's success to charging interest rates high enough to maintain the fund and cover the program's costs. By contributing to fund decapitalization and financial dependency, subsidized rates create institutions with little possibility of becoming self-sustaining.

Subsidized rates also encourage borrowers with access to formal credit at higher market rates to attempt to participate in programs that are designed for poorer entrepreneurs who have no access to formal credit. Likewise, they discourage participants from moving on to

commercial sources of credit. Participants in programs with subsidized rates are also more likely to view the program as a charitable institution than a financial institution. Consequently, they may be less inclined to repay their loans promptly.

In addition, the interest rates that the poor are accustomed to paying on the informal market are exceedingly high, showing their willingness to pay high rates to borrow for productive activities. In the FDR program, evaluators concluded that the low interest rates were not a prerequisite to either project success or the economic survival of the borrowers. Evaluators of the Northeast Union of Assistance to Small Businesses program (UNO: Table 4, Row h) found that clients stressed the favorable payment period, not the low, subsidized interest rates, as the most desirable aspect of the program. Both the UNO and FDR programs rely on external injections of capital to maintain their loan funds.

A report on the SEWA program found that the repayment rates of clients paying 4 percent and 12 percent interest annually were not significantly different. They concluded that many poor women can pay commercial rates of interest and that lending programs for the poor do not need to subsidize their interest rates. Judith Tendler, who has carried out several extensive studies of credit programs, agrees with this conclusion (73, p. 70):

Highly subsidized interest rates, in sum, are felt to be unnecessary in order to lend to the poor. They undermine attempts to make institutional credit available to the poor, and they encourage investment in low yield activities.

The argument for subsidizing interest rates is not nearly as clear or persuasive. Initially, perhaps, practitioners felt that interest rates for the poor should be low simply because of the poverty of the clients. The wealthy receive so many subsidies that forcing the poor to pay for their services is quite unfair. Subsidizing interest rates became the only thing to do because of "political, social, and economic realities" $(\underline{16}, p. 72)$. Today, it seems to be tradition, more than anything else, that encourages interest rate subsidization (72, p. 72):

Subsidized rates are so common a tool of credit and development policy--not only in today's third world but in the histories of the industrialized countries--that one would have had to abstain from development assistance if one refused to finance programs using them. In this policy context, it seems unreasonable...to expect (a small program) to charge more for credit to the small borrower, in the name of economic wisdom, than is currently being charged for credit to the large.

Though they may be fairer, subsidized interest rates do not enhance a program's ability to serve the poor and actually threaten the sustainability of loan programs.

Extensive Promotion and Selection Activities

Another manner in which some programs needlessly increase their costs, and thereby reduce their potential for self-sufficiency and for reaching large numbers, is by including costly promotion activities and eligibility requirements. Obviously, eligibility requirements should encourage the participation of targeted entrepreneurs and preclude the participation of others. They should help avoid loans to people unlikely to repay them. Requirements such as 100 percent collateral or extensive financial information will limit the participation of poor entrepreneurs. Such requirements may be appropriate for evaluating loan applications of larger entrepreneurs who have financial records and are requesting large loans. They are not, however, an appropriate or cost-effective way to assess the credit-worthiness of small borrowers. As a matter of fact, many programs have found "no relationship between the amount of information collected on a client and his promptness at repayment" (72, p. 116).

Both the UNO and the Micro-Industries Development programs show how extensive eligibility requirements can dramatically increase a program's costs and limit the number of beneficiaries without significantly improving payback rates or the economic performance of the clients' businesses. For the first six years of the UNO program, client selection consisted of a costly four-stage process: (1) a census of microenterprises in a specified area; (2) a selection visit to see if a firm was interested in credit and met UNO's criteria; (3) an assessment of the business' finances, costs and outlays, assets and debits; and (4) an account-building process for the credit application. With such an involved process, only about 27 percent of the enterprises surveyed ever completed loan proposals, and only 17 percent actually received loans. However, in 1981, UNO combined the last three stages into one. Loan proposals as a percentage of firms surveyed immediately increased to 50 percent and average cost per loan declined by 30 percent. The change had no apparent effect on the high repayment rates.

The Micro-Industries Development Program in the Philippines (MIDP: Table 4, Row i) also performs expensive feasibility studies on even very small enterprises. Their objective is to select and provide assistance to those enterprises that have the most potential for generating employment. Despite this objective, "employment generation by MIDP businesses has not been great" ($\underline{10}$, p. 125). The program has proven to be quite costly, and less than 300 businesses were assisted in the first two years. Some of the problems with the selection process are pointed out in the following quote ($\underline{10}$, p. 133):

The client selection process is skewed too much towards presenting the application for MIDP credit assistance....
MIDP currently uses a project feasibility format which presents... detailed costings and cash flow analyses, beyond the needs of the enterprise and the reach of the entrepreneur. While appraising the likelihood of payback is

essential for maintaining character loans, this exercise tends to dominate staff time. MIDP staff should be learning how to assess client needs (credit, training, management) and to "pick winners".

Picking winners, or entrepreneurs likely to repay loans and create employment, can be extremely difficult for program staff, especially if they are trying to minimize costs. Letting local people assess creditworthiness is more effective. In the Philippines, the Self-Employed Program (SELP: Table 4, Row j) has implemented an innovative method of using community leaders as volunteer credit agents. The community leaders, chosen through their own participation as clients in the program, are entrusted with a small loan fund. At their discretion, they grant very small "trial" loans (from US\$3 to \$16) to local entrepreneurs. Prompt repayment of the trial loans qualifies the clients for larger loans from the program. The system is efficient, with a repayment rate close to 100 percent, and inexpensive because the community leaders are volunteers. The leaders are motivated to work for the program because of various incentives: they themselves are clients and receive priority loans; the position carries significant prestige within the community; they participate in courses and social functions sponsored by the program; and they can even use their extensive business contacts within the community to further develop their own enterprises.

SELP, along with the BKK, GBL, P/F, and PRODEM programs show that local people are more efficient at assessing credit-worthiness than program staff. There are inexpensive and effective ways of selecting credit-worthy entrepreneurs that increase a program's ability to reach a large number of enterprises.

Business Education: High Costs and Poor Results

Financial sustainability and the ability to reach many people may also be sacrificed by the inclusion of an extensive business education component in microenterprise programs. Teaching better business practices is intended to increase the likelihood that entrepreneurs will repay on time, use loans productively, expand their operations, and create more employment. Overall, the case studies indicate that providing effective assistance or training to the microentrepreneur is the most difficult and most expensive project component. They also indicate that such business assistance is not the best way to ensure prompt repayment or to promote business expansion and job creation.

Repayment Rates

The repayment rates in themselves do not justify courses or formal training as a means to promote prompt repayment. The programs with business courses (Table 4, Rows d, e, h, i, j, k, l, m, n) do not have repayment rates significantly different from the programs with no formal

educational component. As a matter of fact, the MIDP program, with its extensive eligiblity requirements and required management and accounting courses, had a repayment rate of only 87 percent with more than 35 percent of payments in arrears. The "line of credit" approach used by other programs, including BKK, GBL, PRODEM, and P/F, is much less expensive and perhaps more conducive to prompt repayment. The latter programs offer small initial loans that, if used productively, allow the entrepreneur to repay on time and gain access to progressively larger loans. The entrepreneur learns to use credit through experience with small loans and has a powerful incentive to pay back loans on time. Consequently, an educational component cannot be justified by its contributions to high repayment rates. Less expensive methods are at least as effective.

Business Improvement and Expansion

More than for encouraging prompt repayment, however, programs include an educational component because of its potential benefits to the client, the business, and the local economy. Most development practitioners seem to feel that entrepreneurs are more likely to increase their own incomes, improve local economies, and, most importantly, expand and hire more workers, if they receive business training. However, when the difficulties and costs of implementing an effective educational component are considered along with the impacts of that component, the case studies suggest that education is not the most effective way of promoting employment in microenterprise programs.

The first difficulty with business training arises because microentrepreneurs frequently fail to perceive their own need for training, the potential benefits of training, or the relevance or importance of what is being taught to their own enterprise. Consequently, their motivation to participate and learn is minimal. For example, few clients attend the voluntary courses in bookkeeping, sales promotion, and check-writing that are offered to UNO project participants, and fewer still find them valuable. "Most of those who attended the courses said that they 'could not put anything they learned into practice'" (73, p. 96).

Some programs require attendance at courses before a participant can receive a loan. Such motivational tactics, however, have not been particularly successful in promoting better business practices. In Burkina Faso (then Upper Volta), the staff of the Association for Productivity program (APP: Table 4, Row k) found that few of the clients used the managerial assistance provided with the loans. Staff shifted the training concentration from bookkeeping to working capital management and general business planning but still found that clients ranked the training component very low in importance and usefulness. A.T. International found the same results in its study of MIDP and SELP in the Philippines. The reviewers concluded that it was quite logical that clients felt their training was useless since few of the enterprises would ever be large enough to use the training. Courses initially given

to P/F participants in mini-bookkeeping, sales, and very simple notions of cost analysis were discontinued because they were "ineffective and not well received" (21, p. 180):

The material was too sophisticated, even though an attempt was made by the instructors to keep the subject matter very simple. Furthermore, the subjects taught were not perceived as immediate priorities for the businesses.

In order to be effective, training must be fitted to the level of the entrepreneurs and to the needs that they themselves recognize.

Even if appropriate training can be offered to microentrepreneurs, they may not wish to expand or hire employees. Although it is debatable, limited research indicates that a significant portion of informal sector businesses may not want to expand, meaning that business assistance may increase their profits but is unlikely to promote job creation. In Cordoba, Argentina, only 20 percent of the informal firms surveyed were interested in expanding (69, p. 156). In the FDR program, profiles of a small sample of aided entrepreneurs revealed a desire to use any increased income to improve the family's standard of living rather than to expand the enterprise. The UNO evaluation reports similar findings, that entrepreneurs showed increased profits but felt no need to expand. Providing business education to entrepreneurs that have no intention of expanding may greatly increase the costs of a program without increasing the program's impact on job creation.

It appears, then, that business education does not motivate entrepreneurs to expand. It may, however, provide already motivated entrepreneurs with the ability to expand. For example, staff of the Dominican Development Foundation program (FDD: Table 4, Row 1) discovered that microentrepreneurs who were younger, better educated, in business for four to five years, and frequently with that business as their sole source of income, were quite likely to adopt the tools offered in training programs. Among program participants of any level, only a small percentage are going to be likely to take advantage of courses, expand, and hire more workers.

Consequently, it is not cost-effective to require all participants of a program to attend business courses. This finding is corroborated by a recent cost-benefit analysis of five microenterprise programs that determined that technical assistance added very little to the value of the projects (44). Courses should be provided only to those entrepreneurs who show a desire to learn and to expand their businesses. For example, clients of PRODEM must attend courses before their third loan. The third loan is usually for about US\$300 and is approved for clients who have successfully repayed two smaller loans. In the SELP program, participants must also take courses before their loans reach a certain size. These entrepreneurs are already using their credit effectively, paying their loans back on time, and are probably more likely to expand. The courses support growth and expansion, but are not intended to cause or stimulate it.

Another way to assure that those entrepreneurs receiving courses are motivated to improve or expand their businesses is to charge a fee for the courses. As the coordinator of the Port Sudan program (Table 4, Row m) asserts $(\underline{65})$:

The best service to a small business is rendered by another small business....Services rendered free of charge are subject to suspicion as to their quality or relevance or else to the motives of the agency; serious people appreciate and honour straight-forward contractual relationships.

Entrepreneurs who pay to attend classes are likely to be more motivated to learn than those who are required to attend courses that are free. The payments also help the program to defray the costs of formal training.

In sum, business courses can help promote expansion among certain entrpreneurs, but may have a relatively limited impact if they are required of all program participants. If the program has an extensive selection process, like ADMIC, MIDP, and the Program for the Development of Small Business (DESAP: Table 4, Row n), then an attempt can be made to admit only those entrpreneurs who will benefit from the courses. Unfortunately, it is difficult for program staff to pick those entrepreneurs and both the courses and the selection process are very costly. In the ADMIC program, 64 percent of all costs in 1982 were for promotion, courses, visits, and assistance.

Overall Program Impact

In addition to being costly, a very limited number of entrepreneurs can be assisted by programs that emphasize education. The varied socio-economic contexts and internal resources and capabilities of microenterprise programs cast doubt on the validity of directly comparing the numbers of clients assisted. However, the difference between the two types of programs in the numbers of entrepreneurs reached is of such a magnitude to justify the comparison. The comparison reveals that it is extremely unlikely that programs stressing education can create enough jobs with enough of an impact through linkages in the economy to make up for the small number of entrepreneurs directly assisted.

The ADMIC program, in its first four years, provided loans to 240 businesses and assistance to 455. One can estimate that the program reaches an average of 115 businesses each year, though a smaller number receives credit. The MIDP program assisted approximately 246 firms in four years, averaging 62 a year. DESAP enrolled 1,300 entrepreneurs in its training programs in four years, for a yearly average of 325. The three programs together assist approximately 502 businesses each year, or an average of 167 enterprises each. All three emphasize their business education component, are costly, and are unlikely ever to approach self-sufficiency.

In contrast, the P/F program provides loans to an average of about 912 clients yearly. PRODEM, extrapolating from its first eight months and assuming a conservative average of four members per credit group, will reach a yearly average of at least 2,000 entrepreneurs. Together the two programs reach 2,912 microentrepreneurs yearly, for an average of 1,456 each, and operate their programs relatively self-sufficiently. If these 1,456 entrepreneurs created one job each (i.e., each client who was 50 percent underemployed became fully-employed and hired one half-time assistant; each fully-employed entrepreneur hired one full-time assistant; or each client with no previous income-generating activity succeeded in becoming fully employed), then they would create 1,456 new jobs.

The 167 businesses assisted by the programs stressing education would each have to create more than eight jobs to have the same impact on employment as those stressing credit. That each of the 1,456 microenterprises could create one job each is doubtful, but that each of the other 167 firms could create an average of eight jobs each is even more unlikely. For example, an evaluation of DESAP found that the average number of jobs per microenterprise that received credit increased from 3.8 to 5.1 (40, p. 55), or by slightly more than one employee. This increase is among those clients that received courses and credit (464 in four years). The number of jobs created by each of the 1,300 entrepreneurs enrolled in the training programs, most of which had not yet received loans, is undoubtedly even lower.

Furthermore, if the BKK and GBL programs are added to the calculations, the 167 firms receiving extensive business training would have to create an average of over 68 jobs each to have the same average impact on employment as the other four programs. No matter how many jobs the credit-intensive programs help create, it is implausible that the programs stressing education can create 8 to 68 times as many jobs. It is not easy for the benefits of a business education component to outweigh its high monetary costs or its costs in terms of the limited number of entrepreneurs reached.

At this point, one might argue that the entrepreneurs reached by credit programs like BKK, GBL, F/D, and PRODEM are unlikely to create any jobs. A loan might help them decrease their own underemployment and increase their own incomes, but they would probably increase their families' level of consumption instead of investing in their businesses. Their impact on employment would consequently be minimal whereas better-off businesses, those reached by ADMIC, MIDP, and DESAP would be more likely to be able to reinvest in business growth and expansion. While this is a valid argument, it is not likely that the better-off businesses will create between 8 and 68 times as many jobs.

Furthermore, the ability of microenterprise programs to stimulate job creation depends more on the type of activity assisted than on the level of beneficiary. Evaluations of the BKK and GBL programs reported significant levels of employment creation even though they work with the poorest of entrepreneurs. Microenterprises involved in commerce, such as

street or market vendors and shopkeepers, will not create many jobs. Enterprises involved in small manufacturing activities, however, such as shoe-makers, tailors, or furniture-makers, are able to create a significant number of jobs regardless of their economic level. The poorer segments of the informal sector are disproportionately represented in commerce activities because those activities require minimal capital investment. Nonetheless, the programs that reach these vendors also reach microentrepreneurs involved in manufacturing. Evaluations of BKK, UNO, and FDR all indicate significant levels of employment creation. None of the three emphasized an educational component and the three reached all three levels of entrepreneur.

It might also be argued that the linkage effects of programs geared towards poorer beneficiaries will be quantitatively less than if larger businesses are assisted. While this is true, the linkage effects of level I businesses will tend to be more influential on the poorest sectors of the economy, where even a small increase in business or income can have a large impact. This is not to say that there is a dual economy, simply that each economic level within a society tends to conduct much of its economic transactions within its own levels.

VI - APPROACHES TO MICROENTERPRISE PROMOTION: SOME CONCLUSIONS

Thus far, the components of microenterprise programs that tend to increase or decrease a program's effectiveness have been examined. It remains to link these to the several methods of microenterprise promotion followed in the developing world.

Traditional versus Nontraditional

In general, programs that promote microenterprises in the informal sector can be divided into three types: traditional, nontraditional, and systems. Those that stress education can be called "traditional" and those that stress credit "nontraditional". Stephen Gross, who has extensive experience in working with microenterprise promotion programs in Latin America, prepared the following table which compares these first two approaches.

The table depicts fairly accurately the differences discussed between programs that stress education and programs like BKK, GBL, P/F, and PRODEM. Nontraditional programs are designed for selfsufficiency with high interest rates, promotion and selection primarily done by the clients, and an emphasis on credit instead of education. However, the programs stressing credit in this analysis do not always meet the criteria of the nontraditional programs as presented in the table. Payback periods are frequently longer than four months and the programs are unlikely to reach financial self-sufficiency within two years. That nontraditional programs reach 400 new clients yearly with education can only apply to programs like PRODEM that have an educational component. It is difficult to determine whether or not they actually create 900 jobs yearly. Lastly, that there is an incentive in nontraditional programs to graduate to commmercial banks may very well be true. However, there is little evidence that graduation is much more than an uncommon exception for participating microentrepreneurs. In general, though, the table reflects the evidence from the case studies that programs emphasizing credit are more effective in terms of employment- and income-generation than those that stress education.

That programs emphasizing education reach primarily better-off entrepreneurs while the more effective programs reach levels I and II does not mean that programs should only target levels I and II. Nor does it mean that programs should not include courses as a means of improving business management skills. Although larger businesses may not be the poorest, they still suffer from a lack of credit, and sometimes a lack of business education, which limits the potential of even the most motivated entrepreneur. Whether these larger businesses can be assisted by the same type of program that is proving effective for smaller businesses is as yet unknown. Because the larger businesses often require larger loans, it

TABLE 5. CHARACTERISTICS OF "TRADITIONAL" AND "NONTRADITIONAL" PROGRAMS FOR MICROENTERPRISE PROMOTION*

	"Traditional"	"Nontraditional" Create and strengthen employment; increase incomes			
Objectives	Create and strengthen employment; increase incomes				
Business size	Larger	Smaller			
Emphasis	Education	Credit			
Loan size	US \$800-\$3000	US \$100 initially and increasing to \$1000			
Use of loans	Fixed assets and working capital	Working capital			
Payback periods	6 months to 2 years	2 weeks to 4 months			
Interest rates	Subsidized	Commercial or higher			
Time lapse from initial program contact to loan disbursement	1 to 2 months	4 to 7 days			
Learning experiences in use of credit in one year	1	4 to 6			
New clients served in one year	250 with education 150 with credit	400 with education 600 with credit			
Loans disbursed in one year	150	2000			
Jobs created in one year	450	900			
Financial self- sufficiency	Impossible	Possible, 1 to 2 years			
Promotion and selection	Program is responsible	Clients are responsible			
"Graduation" to commercial banks	Little incentive because of subsidized interest rates and long payback periods	Positive incentive because of high interest rates and short payback periods			

 $[\]star \mbox{Unpublished}$ table prepared by Stephen H. Gross (adapted and translated from Spanish).

may be difficult to adapt the nontraditional approach to their needs. Meeting their needs probably requires some combination of the non-traditional approach with the lending procedures of commercial banks. It may also require more of an emphasis on education, meaning that financial self-sufficiency is more difficult to attain.

The microenterprise component of PRODEM is a promising approach for small level II businesses and may be adaptable to even larger enterprises. Enterprises must participate in courses before their third loan. Instead of a solidarity group, participants need a "firma solidaria" or a co-signer whom program staff visit before considering a loan. The loans are still so small, averaging US\$193, that they probably do not meet the needs of larger entrepreneurs. Though the results of the first eight months are impressive, they are not nearly as impressive as those of the solidarity groups in the same program. In the first eight months 489 microentrepreneurs received loans, the repayment rate was 91 percent, and the component was 59 percent self-sufficient. The same figures for the solidarity groups were approximately 293 groups (of three to eight entrepreneurs each) assisted, a 99 percent repayment rate, and 88 percent self-sufficiency.

The problem is that while an inexpensive methodology has been developed to assist the poorest of entrepreneurs, one has not been fully developed to assist the better-off entrepreneurs of the informal sector. Therefore, it is necessary to continue implementing relatively costly programs geared towards levels II and III in order to provide the needed credit and assistance services and to develop a more effective methodology. All three levels of entrepreneurs need assistance.

Another limitation of the traditional and nontraditional approaches is that they tend to avoid addressing directly the constraints beyond credit and education that are of a more structural nature. Moreover, there may be areas where neither the traditional nor the nontraditional approach can produce significant increases in employment and incomes for large numbers. It is doubtful that a program like PRODEM or BKK could be effectively implemented in the poor rural areas of Burkina Faso where APP is promoting microenterprises. While lack of credit and business education are major constraints on the entrepreneurs, the extreme underdevelopment of the economy, the low level of population density, and the lack of entrepreneurial tradition make enterprise promotion extremely difficult.

The Systems Approach

After about seven years of experience in rural areas of Burkina Faso, APP has found it necessary to implement a systems approach because addressing simply the credit and educational constraints was not particularly effective $(\underline{46})$:

(APP)... takes a systems approach to human and economic development. On the level of the individual, it couples access to an important means of production (credit), with knowledge of how to use this means, and with increased motivation and moral support for people developing enterprise activity. On the level of the area economy, this systems approach means assisting the entire range of productive activity necessary for an economy to grow: producers, processors, repair services, retailers, wholesalers, distributors, artisan manufacturers, and transporters. Clients are encouraged to analyze the needs and opportunities in the local economy and to propose enterprises that will fill them. Although APP prefers to respond to local demand, sometimes it takes a more initiating stance when there is a need for a certain kind of business (e.g. transport) to enable many producers to develop. APP is also careful not to encourage excessive production or competition for local markets.

The process has developed a relatively strong institution that can meet the needs of aspiring and experienced local entrepreneurs. More than half of the assisted entrepreneurs (from permanent enterprises operating for at least three years) felt that their businesses had improved during one year of assistance in terms of: net worth, use and maintenance of business records, quality and quantity of labor, refinement of product or service, management of cash, acquisition of inputs, reinvestment of profits, and the ability to obtain and use credit. More importantly, the program is providing much-needed links between the beneficiaries and formal businesses through contractual arrangements and apprenticeships. APP's support of the informal microentrepreneurs reduces the risk of exploitation in these arrangements. In addition, APP identifies and encourages activities in areas that can stimulate the economy, create more employment opportunities, and not lead to displacement.

The Port Sudan program is also actively encouraging closer working relationships between beneficiaries and more established or formal businesses and institutions. The program has management advisory teams that help arrange contracts for clients with formal sector firms and with relief agencies operating in the famine-stricken areas of Eastern Sudan. They arrange for the clients to hire local businessmen as teachers of business courses. The program addresses marketing problems by constructing markets in which clients can rent stalls to sell their wares. The income from these rentals and the fees charged for all of the services provided are expected to cover a significant portion of the program's costs.

It is more difficult for programs like APP and Port Sudan to reach large numbers and be financially self-sufficient because of the individual attention given to each entrepreneur. From 1981-1984 APP had disbursed 967 loans. In Port Sudan, the program is expected to serve up to 800 clients by the end of the second year. However, because the programs help create links between clients and formal firms, they may

be contributing to profound changes in the structure of the local economies. They may be helping to integrate the economy so that poor entrepreneurs can respond to economic opportunities as easily as formal firms. The programs' abilities to make such long-term changes depends upon their institutionalization which, in part, depends upon their financial self-sufficiency. Both programs charge clients for all of the services provided. Once institutionalized, these programs should be able to provide microentrepreneurs with the same services that are available to formal firms. The logic behind this approach is explained by the coordinator of the Port Sudan program (65):

If big business can't survive without services (like continuous access to credit, consultancy, lobbying, public incentives such as serviced estates, etc.) how can one expect small business to survive without such services....An agency serving small business must ultimately become self-financing as a temporary engagement is not sufficient and to expect subsidies in eternity is not realistic; don't offer help, but services; promote your services; economize; if returns on single cases are small go for big numbers; work quickly towards cost-recovery....

Though inevitably more costly, programs using a systems approach still need to strive for financial self-sufficiency in order to be institutionalized and provide a long-term service to microentrepreneurs. Such an approach may be the best way, in some situations, to improve the conditions of microentrepreneurs, create jobs for the poor, and alter existing local economic structures.

Contributions to Development

Obviously, there is much more to development than the provision of credit and services. A program that has a truly positive developmental impact is one that promotes equity and empowerment, two conditions without which the poor will never get beyond needing to be beneficiaries of development projects. Equity in this context means providing the poor with the same opportunities and services as the rest of the population so that they can partake in the benefits of development. Empowerment refers to enabling the poor to voice their concerns and have a say in the formation of the policies and decisions that affect them. It is usually the result of extensive community-level organizing. Well-designed and well-implemented microenterprise programs can contribute to both equity and empowerment.

Promoting Empowerment

Programs that depend on the active participation of clients and encourage or facilitate organizing among the poor have the most potential for contributing to empowerment (see 74). The solidarity group credit component is an excellent example. Required meetings within and among the groups encourage interaction among the microentrepreneurs. Participants have the opportunity and a forum in which to voice their grievances, discuss their problems, and propose solutions. These problems may be with the credit program itself, but, as the program becomes more routine, will tend to concern other aspects of the participants' lives.

In the FDD program, the meetings of the solidarity groups led to the formation of the Dominican Association of Tricicleros (vendors who sell primarily fruits and vegetables from tricycles throughout Santo Domingo). The Association helps participants to develop leadership skills such as public speaking, organizing, and financial management while providing a forum in which local issues can be discussed. In addition, the Association has created its own emergency loan fund, burial insurance fund, and savings cooperative. It is also instrumental in keeping the program administrators in touch with the concerns and views of the program participants.

The GBL, with its groups, centers, and clusters of centers has also provided an organizational structure which the landless can use to identify their problems and work together to solve them. The structure is intended to bring disadvantaged people "within the folds of some organisational format which they can understand and operate, and can find socio-political and economic strength in it through mutual support" (35, p. 15). As a result, some schools are being established where the village meetings take place. Because over half of the bank's staff and members are women, there is evidence of increased respect, rights, and leadership opportunities for women and a growing movement toward dowry-less marriages (37).

Perhaps the best example of credit as an organizational tool is the Working Women's Forum (WWF: Table 4, Row o) in Madras, India. Through attempts to organize poor urban women around social issues, organizers realized that the women's main concern was getting money to maintain and expand their businesses. "The Forum sees credit as a catalyst that encourages women to organize" (13, p. 349). According to one report on WWF, the Forum (15 p. 1):

has provided its members with access to funds, has expanded to include support services such as child care, education, health and family planning and ...(has provided a) sense of strength and purpose...to tackle the political and social problems that affect their lives.

Forming community-wide organizations through group credit programs helps the poor to be well-represented in these organizations. Smaller solidarity groups are less likely to suffer from the intra-community divisions that make it difficult for lower economic levels and selected castes, religions, or political affiliations to participate in community-wide organizations (72, p. 119). However, there is still no guarantee that some people will not be self-selected out of participation or some solidarity groups be under-represented when participants form associations or larger groups.

In addition, empowerment requires more than organization. It can take place only when the poor control the resources and run the programs themselves. Therefore, the financial self-sufficiency and client involvement of these programs is crucial. Although it is not fair for the poor to pay higher interest rates than the wealthy, it loosens the ties of dependency that many development programs tend to tighten. Increasing participation by clients in these programs also promotes independence. Programs that rely on a group credit component depend on the clients themselves for promotion, selection, and the repayment of loans for the entire group. This level of client involvement may be a crucial factor in program success and community organization (32, pp. 48-49):

Programs must be carried out through structures which themselves have their bases in local organizations, incorporating, representing, and directed by the intended beneficiaries.... The presence of these program elements (active participation and shared responsibility on the part of the beneficiaries) thus appears to be the key to the establishment of a viable, long-term comprehensive lending program, as well as to the generation of other spin-off development endeavors undertaken by the marginal groups themselves.

Likewise, a credit program can be a spin-off endeavor for local organizations already involved in other community development activities. Because the poor have so little access to credit, a credit component within a community development organization is an effective mechanism for getting people involved in that organization. The Self Employed Women's Association began as a workers' association concerned with low wages, poor working conditions, police harrassment, and exploitation by middlemen. The involvement of poor women in SEWA's activities was greatly increased when the Association opened its own bank and began to provide loans. Similarly, PRIDECO is primarily an urban development organization that, with the help of FEDECCREDITO, has effectively implemented a credit component. The incorporation of lending services into community development organizations can be an effective means of increasing interest and participation in those organizations.

Promoting Equity

Without a credit service, poor entrepreneurs are unlikely to escape their poverty. A system in which the wealthy can get loans and other business services while the poor cannot perpetuates the disparity between the two classes. Providing credit to the poor helps promote equity. Microenterprise programs, especially those stressing education, often are designed as programs of assistance to help informal sector entrepreneurs "graduate" to commercial banks and the formal sector. They are seen as a stepping stone for microentrepreneurs. Self-sufficiency is not important because the programs offer assistance to the poor that should not be needed one day. Instead, microenterprise programs should promote their assistance with the idea that they are institutionalizing a service to the poor that is continually available to the wealthy. The Managing Director of the GBL explains the lack of logic in the first approach (78, p. 15).

An odd question is usually raised by some: when would the poor be self-reliant so that the bank can stop giving them credit?

This is a very strange question. This is strange because nobody in his right mind will ever ask the question: when would the rich (or the farmers) be self-reliant so that the banks can stop giving them credit?

To the extent that equity is of any concern, poor entrepreneurs should have access to the same services that wealthier entrepreneurs do. Programs like the GBL and BKK give large numbers of entrepreneurs access to credit while APP and the Port Sudan programs supply credit and services. Both approaches contribute to more equitable development to the extent that they can be institutionalized. This analysis has shown that entrepreneurs are credit-worthy, even without physical collateral, if lending procedures are adapted to their needs and not the needs of the wealthy. That such lending programs "can lend on the basis of personal judgements about the reliability of a person helps to overcome one of the major causes of inequality in the distribution of credit channeled through public and private banks" (72, p. 115).

Not Resolving All Concerns

Microenterprise promotion is not the sole answer to underdevelopment. The needs of developing countries go far beyond the provision of credit and services to entrepreneurs in the informal sector. Microenterprise promotion is only one strategy, seemingly quite effective, for addressing low incomes and underemployment in the informal sector. However, it raises a variety of troubling issues. Firstly, the approach is different from the type of activities that development organizations are accustomed to supporting. They may find it difficult to justify aid to

individually run profit-seeking businesses and call it development assistance. On the other hand, is not aid to small farmers comparable? Though not producing food, many small enterprises sell food or provide goods and services that are basic needs.

Secondly, whether or not assisted businesses simply displace other struggling entrepreneurs has yet to be determined. It is likely that some displacement takes place but the complex relationships within the informal sector are not yet well enough understood to determine how much. Thirdly, evaluations of these programs may not be providing sufficient information to assess accurately the programs' developmental worth. The immediate and long-term impact of the programs on families, communities, and employer-employee relations often is not addressed thoroughly. Moreover, the lack of control groups makes statistics of jobs created and increases in income a bit ambiguous. Evaluations rarely consider the socio-economic environment of the program, leading to glowing reports of programs operating in relatively positive environments and severe criticisms of those operating in less promising areas (see 45).

Lastly, and most importantly, one must ask whether microenterprise promotion is conducive to bringing about long-term socio-economic development. As this analysis has shown, some programs can contribute to equity and empowerment. In the long run, however, it is possible that microenterprise promotion perpetuates the system against which it is struggling. Do programs simply benefit a small segment of the informal sector and leave the unassisted poor in poverty with even less opportunity for advancement? Will microenterprise promotion discourage the long-term structural changes that are needed to eliminate the gross poverty and inequality existing in developing countries?

The Case for Microenterprise Promotion

The concerns raised above are complex and some are unresolvable, just as they are when considered with regard to other types of development initiatives. Even with these issues in mind, however, microenterprise promotion compares well to other types of development assistance. Most importantly, it directly addresses an obvious need. Incomes in the informal sector are low and levels of underemployment among the poor are high. There is no indication that the formal sector is going to be able to employ larger proportions of the population or decrease the dependency of the poor on the informal sector. It is much more likely that increasing percentages of the labor force in rural and urban areas will have to support themselves and their families through informal economic activities. These activities must generate enough jobs and incomes to keep people out of poverty. Informal firms need assistance if they are to be able to sustain even a portion of the growing labor force.

Microenterprise programs can help create many jobs and increase the incomes of large numbers of very poor people. They can become institutionalized as financially self-sufficient programs run by local people. They can help convince governments and banks of the viability and credit-worthiness of informal enterprises. More favorable government policies will decrease the harrassment and discrimination against informal firms and increase their access to credit, services, inputs, markets, and large contracts. Moreover, microenterprise promotion contributes to more equitable development by providing the poor with the credit and services which the rich use to build profitable businesses.

The nontraditional approach is an effective strategy for supporting informal microenterprises. It makes the clients themselves responsible for determining credit-worthiness through credit groups or assessment by reputation. It reaches the poorest of entrepreneurs with very small loans that increase with prompt repayment. The programs approach financial self-sufficiency by charging unsubsidized interest rates and keeping costs low. They offer education and additional services only to those clients who recognize their need for such services and who are willing to pay for them. They encourage organization among the clients through group activities, meetings, or courses. Such organization increases the participation of the poor in decisions that affect their lives.

Where nontraditional credit programs may not be sufficient, the systems approach may be effective. It provides credit but also tries to establish beneficial links between poor clients and formal sector businesses and opportunities. It reaches fewer entrepreneurs but may be able to alter local economic structures, making them more favorable to informal firms.

Microenterprise programs that stress education or fail to strive for financial self-sufficiency appear ineffective from this comparison of programs. They are expensive, reach relatively few clients, and do not seem to create more jobs or raise incomes any more than programs that emphasize credit. Furthermore, because of their high costs, they are less likely to become institutionalized or influence government or bank policies.

Conditions in the informal sector are harsh. Government policies, development strategies, and population growth are not giving the poor any alternative to informal economic activities. The informal sector is growing and providing increasing percentages of people with incomes, goods, and services. At the same time, underemployment among the poor persists and incomes remain low. Microenterprise promotion is one strategy than can help improve this situation. It is a strategy that can be implemented effectively in numerous situations to directly benefit many members of the informal sector. Moreover, microenterprise programs encourage the organization of the poor around social, political, and

economic issues and consequently contribute to a more participatory and equitable system than that which currently exists.

CITATIONS

- <u>1</u> Allal, M., and Enyinna Chuta. 1982. <u>Cottage Industries and Handicarafts: Some Guidelines for Employment Promotion</u> (Geneva: International Labour Office).
- 2 Anderson, Dennis, and Mark Leiserson. 1978. <u>Rural Enterprise and Nonfarm Employment</u> (Washington, D.C.: The World Bank).
- 3 Asesoria Dinamica a Microempresas (ADMIC). 1984. Pamphlets and field notes gathered during workshop at ADMIC site (Monterrey, Mexico).
- 4 Ashe, Jeffrey. 1981. "Executive Summary" and "Synthesis and Overall Findings" in Michael Farbman, ed. <u>The Pisces Studies</u> (Washington, D.C.: Agency for International Development).
- 5 Ashe, Jeffrey. 1982. "Extending Credit to Urban Hawkers and Cottage Enterprises: Reaching Large Numbers at Low Cost Through Credit Guarantee Groups" (Paper presented at the Society for International Development 25th Anniversary World Conference, Baltimore, Maryland).
- 6 Ashe, Jeffrey, N. Moritz de Morales, and A. Ulibaru. n.d. Making a Living in the Poor Barrios of San Jose, Costa Rica: A Study of the Informal Sector (Cambridge, Mass.: ACCION International/AITEC).
- 7 Ashe, Jeffrey. 1984. Assisting the Survival Economy: The Micro-Enterprise and Solidarity Group Projects of the Dominican Development Foundation (Revision and Update, Cambridge, Mass.: ACCION International/ AITEC).
- <u>8</u> Ashe, Jeffrey. 1984. "Program for the Development of Micro-Enterprises of the Ecuadorian Development Foundation" (Mimeo, Cambridge, Mass.: ACCION International/AITEC).
- 9 Ashe, Jeffrey. 1985. <u>Summary, Local Efforts in Micro-Enterprise</u>
 <u>Development: The Pisces Experience</u> (Unpublished draft, Cambridge,
 Mass.: ACCION International/AITEC).
- 10 Bear, Marshall, Henry Jackelen, and Michael Tiller. 1982. Micro-enterprise Development in the Urban Informal Sector: Case Studies from Brazil and the Philippines (Working Paper, Washington, D.C.: A.T. International).
- 11 Bear, Marshall and Michael Tiller. 1982. Microenterprise Development in the Outer Islands of Fiji (Working Paper, Washington, D.C.: A.T. International).
- 12 Beardsley, John R. 1980. "Pisces Phase I, Final Workshop Report" (Cambridge, Mass.: ACCION International/AITEC).

- 13 Brown, Jason. 1981. "Case Studies: India" and "Case Studies: The Philippines" in Michael Farbman ed. The Pisces Studies (Washington, D.C.: Agency for International Development).
- 14 Buvinic, Mayra. 1984. <u>Projects for Women in the Third World: Explaining Their Misbehavior</u> (Washington, D.C.: International Center for Research on Women).
- 15 Chen, Marty. 1983. "The Working Women's Forum: Organizing for Credit and Change," <u>SEEDS</u> (Pamphlet no.6. New York: P.O. Box 3923, Grand Central Station).
- 16 Chuta, Enyinna, and Carl Liedholm. 1979. <u>Rural Non-Farm Employment:</u>
 <u>Review of the State of the Art</u> (Rural Development Paper No. 4., East Lansing, Michigan: Michigan State University).
- 17 Chuta, Enyinna, and S.V. Sethuraman, eds. 1984. <u>Rural Small-Scale</u>
 <u>Industries and Employment in Africa and Asia</u> (Geneva: International Labour Office).
- 18 Esman, Milton J. 1980. <u>Landlessness and Near-Landlessness in Developing Countries</u> (Ithaca, New York: Cornell University Rural Development Committee).
- 19 Farbman, Michael, ed. 1981. The Pisces Studies: Assisting the Smallest Economic Activities of the Urban Poor (Washington, D.C.: Agency for International Development).
- 20 Ford Foundation. n.d. Unpublished background papers on the Grameen Bank (New York).
- 21 Fraser, Peter H. and William R. Tucker. "Case Studies: Latin America" in Michael Farbman, ed. <u>The Pisces Studies</u> (Washington, D.C.: Agency for International Development).
- 22 Fundacion Carvajal. 1980. <u>Descripcion de un Programa de Desarrollo Para Microempresas</u> (Cambridge, Mass.: ACCION International/AITEC).
- 23 Fundacion Eugenio Espejo. 1985. "PROCREDEM: Programa de Credito y Desarrollo Integral de Microempresas, Informes de Avance" (Mimeo distributed at conference on "Micro-Enterprise Development in the Third World," Toronto, Canada: The Calmeadow Foundation).
- 24 Goldmark, Susan, et al. 1982. An Impact Evaluation of the Industrial Bank of Peru's Rural Development Fund (Washington, D.C.: Development Alternatives Inc.).
- <u>25</u> Goldmark, Susan, T. Mooney and J. Rosengard. 1982. <u>Aid to Entrepreneurs</u>: An Evaluation of the Partnership for Productivity Project in <u>Upper Volta</u> (Washington, D.C.: Development Alternatives Inc.).

- 26 Goldmark, Susan and J. Rosengard. 1981. <u>Evaluating Small-Scale Enterprise Promotion: State-of-the-Art. Methodologies and Future Alternatives</u> (Washington, D.C.: Development Alternatives Inc.).
- 27 Goldmark, Susan and J. Rosengard. 1983. <u>Credit to Indonesian Entrepreneurs: An Assessment of the Badan Kredit Kecamatan Program</u> (Washington, D.C.: Development Alternatives Inc.).
- 28 Gross, Stephen H. 1985. "Informes Mensuales del Programa de Desarrollo de Microempresas de la Federacion Ecuatoriana de Desarrollo" (Mimeo, Cambridge, Mass.: ACCION International/AITEC).
- 29 Gross, Stephen H. 1985. "Resumen Narrativo: Ocho Meses del Programa de Grupos Solidarios de la Fundacion Ecuatoriana de Desarrollo" (Mimeo, Cambridge, Mass.: ACCION International/AITEC).
- 30 Gross, Stephen H. 1985. "Resumen Narrativo: Ocho Meses del Programa de Microempresas de la Fundacion Eduatoriana de Desarrollo" (Mimeo, Cambridge, Mass.: ACCION International/AITEC).
- 31 Gross, Stephen H. 1985. "Programas de Apoyo al Sector Informal: Tradicional y No-Tradicional" (Unpublished table, Cambridge, Mass: ACCION International/AITEC).

- 32 Hellinger, Doug, Steve Hellinger and E. Walker. 1979. "Alternative Programs of Credit and Integrated Services in Latin America" (Paper No. 2, Washington, D.C.: The Development GAP).
- 33 Hoskins, Marilyn W. 1980. <u>Income Generating Activities with Women's Participation: A Re-examination of Goals and Issues</u> (Washington, D.C.: Office of Women in Development, Agency for International Development).
- 34 Hossain, Mahabub. 1983. "Credit Programme for the Landless: The Experience of the Grameen Bank Project" (Paper presented at the 4th National Conference of Krishi Arthoniti Samity, Dhaka, Bangladesh).
- 35 Hossain, Mahabub. 1984. <u>Credit for the Rural Poor: The Experience of the Grameen Bank in Bangladesh</u> (Dhaka, Bangladesh: Bangladesh Institute of Development Studies).
- 36 Hossain, Monowar. 1984. "Grameen Bank: A Hope for the Poor in Bangladesh" (Summary of restricted paper presented at a seminar at the Chr. Michelsen Institute, Bergen, Norway).
- 37 Houghton, Mary. 1985. "Social Impacts of Grameen Bank Program" (Presentation at conference on "Micro-Enterprise Development in the Third World," Toronto, Canada: Calmeadow Foundation).
- 38 Hunt, Robert W. 1983. The Evaluation of Small Enterprise Programs and Projects: Issues in Business and Community Development (Special Study No. 13, Washington, D.C.: Agency for International Development).

- 39 Instituto Libertad y Democracia. Unpublished background papers on the informal sector in Peru (Lima, Peru).
- 40 Inter-American Development Bank (IADB). 1984. "Ex-Post Evaluation of Two Microenterprise Projects of the Small Projects Program, Colombia" (Washington, D.C.: Operations Evaluation Office, IADB).
- 41 International Labour Office (ILO). 1973. <u>Strategies for Employment Promotion</u> (Geneva: ILO).
- 42 Kahnert, Friedrich. 1985. "The Small-Scale Enterprise Credit Program Under the Second and Third Calcutta Urban Development Projects" (Mimeo, Washington, D.C.: The World Bank).
- 43 Kannappan, Subbiah. 1983. Employment Problems and the Urban Labor Market in Developing Nations (Ann Arbor: University of Michigan).
- 44 Kilby, Peter. 1985. "The Economic Impact of Microenterprise Lending Schemes" (Presentation at conference on "Microenterprise Development in the Third World," Toronto, Canada: Calmeadow Foundation). Based on data from Kilby and D'Zmura, Searching for Benefits (Special Study 27, Washington, D.C.: Agency for International Development).
- 45 Lassen, Cheryl. 1984. A Systems Approach for the Design and Evaluation of PVO Small Enterprise Development Projects (Washington, D.C.: Partnership for Productivity).
- 46 Lassen, Cheryl. 1985. "Association Pour la Productivite: Burkina Midterm Evaluation Summary" (Mimeo, Washington, D.C.: Partnership for Productivity).
- 47 Lassen, Cheryl. 1985. "Partnership for Productivity: Approach to Credit and Enterprise Development Training" (Mimeo, Washington, D.C.: Partnership for Productivity).
- 48 Laurence, Rusty P., Cheryl Lassen and Doug Hellinger. 1979. "Alternative Institutional Approaches to Rural Enterprise Development" (Washington, D.C.: The Development GAP).
- 49 Liedholm, Carl. 1973. <u>Research on the Rural Nonfarm Sector in Africa</u> (African Rural Employment Paper No. 5, East Lansing, Michigan: Michigan State University).
- 50 Lilly, Marjorie. 1984. Assisting the Smallest Economic Activities of the Urban Poor: A Report on the Third in a Series of Pisces Workshops (Cambridge, Mass.: ACCION International/AITEC).
- <u>51</u> Looye, Johanna W. 1984. <u>Credit and the Small Borrower: Bridging the Gap Between Borrowers, Lending Programs, and Funding Sources</u> (Washington, D.C.: Creative Associates Inc).

- 52 Lubell, Harold and Douglas McCallum. 1978. <u>Bogota: Urban Development</u> and <u>Employment</u> (Geneva: International Labour Office).
- 53 Malley, Raymond C., et al. 1982. Assisting Small Business in Francophone Africa: The Entente Fund African Enterprises Program (Project Impact Evaluation No. 40, Washington, D.C.: Agency for International Development).
- 54 Martinez, Arnulfo Loto. 1982. <u>Diagnostico Pre-Operativo del Programa de Promocion al Pequeno Empresario</u> (Cambridge, Mass.: ACCION International/AITEC).
- 55 Moser, Caroline O.N. 1984. "The Informal Sector Reworked: Viability and Vulnerability in Urban Development," <u>Regional Development Dialogue</u> (Vol. 5, no. 2).
- <u>56</u> Oficina Internacional del Trabajo (OIT). 1975. <u>Generacion de Empleo</u> <u>Productivo y Crecimiento Economico: El Caso de la Republica Dominicana</u> (Geneva: OIT).
- 57 Poleman, Thomas T. 1981. "A Reappraisal of the Extent of World Hunger," Food Policy (Vol. 6, no. 4).

- 58 Programa Regional del Empleo para America Latina. 1978. Employment in Latin America (Geneva: International Labour Office).
- 59 Programa Regional del Empleo para America Latina. 1978. <u>Sector Informal: Funcionamiento y Politicas</u> (Chile: Oficina Internacional del Trabajo).
- 60 Ramos, Lilia. 1985. "The Role of Indigenous Community Leaders in a Micro-Credit Delivery System" (Presentation at conference on "Micro-Enterprise Development in the Third World," Toronto, Canada: Calmeadow Foundation).
- 61 Reichmann, Rebecca L. 1984. The Dominican Association of Tricicleros

 'San Jose Obrero': A Case Study of Local Empowerment (Cambridge,
 Mass.: ACCION International/AITEC).
- 62 Reichmann, Rebecca L. 1984. Women's Participation in Progreso: A Microenterprise Credit Program Reaching the Smallest Businesses of the Poor in Lima, Peru (Cambridge, Mass.: ACCION International/AITEC).
- 63 Rosett, Claudia A. 1984. "Peru's Underground Market Economy" (Mimeo, Lima, Peru: Instituto Libertad y Democracia).
- 64 Sanders, Thomas G. 1983. "Microbusiness: Innovative Private Sector Development in Colombia," <u>USFI Reports</u> (No. 22).

- 65 Schulz, Michael. 1985. "A Brief Presentation of the Port Sudan Small Scale Enterprises Programme of Euro-Action Accord, London" (Presentation at conference on "Micro-Enterprise Development in the Third World," Toronto, Canada: Calmeadow Foundation).
- 66 Sebstad, Jennefer. 1982. Struggle and Development Among Self Employed Women: A Report on the Self Employed Women's Association. Ahmedabad. India (Washington, D.C.: Agency for International Development).
- 67 Sethuraman, S.V. 1976. <u>Jakarta: Urban Development and Employment</u> (Geneva: International Labour Office).
- 68 Sethuraman, S.V. 1978. Employment in Latin America (Geneva: International Labour Office).
- 69 Sethuraman, S.V. ed. 1981. The Urban Informal Sector in Developing Countries (Geneva: International Labour Office).
- 70 Souza, F.R., and V. Tokman. 1976. "The Informal Urban Sector in Latin America," International Labour Review (Vol. 114, no. 3).
- 71 Squire, Lyn. 1981. Employment Policy in Developing Countries: A Survey of Issues and Evidence (Washington, D.C.: The World Bank).
- 72 Tendler, Judith. 1982. <u>Turning Private Voluntary Organizations Into Development Agencies: Questions for Evaluation</u> (Program Evaluation Discussion Paper No. 12, Washington, D.C.: Agency for International Development).
- 73 Tendler, Judith. 1983. <u>Ventures in the Informal Sector and How They Worked Out in Brazil</u> (Evaluation Special Study No. 12. Washington, D.C.: Agency for International Development).
- 74 Uphoff, Norman, and Johanna W. Looye. Forthcoming. <u>Local Institutional Development for Non-Agricultural Enterprise</u> (Ithaca, New York: Cornell University Rural Development Committee).
- 75 Weeks, John. 1975. "Policies for Expanding Employment in the Informal Urban Sector of Developing Economies," <u>International Labour Review</u> (Vol. 3, no. 1).
- 76 Wilson, Middleton. 1981. Some Problems in Operating a Loan Program for Craft and Emerging Small-Scale Non-Farm Enterprises in Jamaica (Rural Development Series Working Paper No. 15, East Lansing, Michigan: Michigan State University).
- 77 World Employment Programme. 1984. <u>Urbanisation</u>. <u>Informal Sector and Employment</u>: A Progress Report on Research. Advisory Services and <u>Technical Cooperation</u> (Geneva: International Labour Office).

- 78 Yunnus, Muhammad. 1983. "Group Based Savings and Credit for the Rural Poor" (Paper presented at the Inter-Country Workshop on Group Based Savings and Credit for the Rural Poor, Bogra: International Labour Office).
- 79 Yunnus, Muhammad. 1984. Mimeo of selected financial statements from the Grameen Bank (Dhaka, Bangladesh).

•				

APPENDIX

NARRATIVE DESCRIPTION OF FIFTEEN MICROENTERPRISE PROMOTION PROGRAMS

(a) BKK PROGRAM

Full Name: Badan Kredit Kecamatan Program.

<u>Setting:</u> Central Java, Indonesia. The program operates in relatively densely populated rural areas. Indonesia's economy was expanding moderately during the evaluation period.

<u>Description</u>: The program was launched in 1972. Its objective is to supply capital conveniently to the rural poor for off-farm income-generating activities. Local BKK units receive loans from the supervising bank and then make sub-loans, most of which are approved at the local level. Loan eligibility to sub-borrowers is determined by character reference from village headmen. Repeat loans function as an incentive for repayment and borrowers must begin with very small loans that increase as the repayment record warrants.

Implementing Organizations: The Central Java Provincial Development Bank received a loan from the Provincial Government to make loans to BKK branches. The Government helps supervise the program and subsidizes it by paying the salaries of one-third of BKK staff.

Results: Survey results show that loans have promoted the expansion of most borrowers' businesses; one-quarter of clients have begun new economic activities; most reinvest profits into the business and withdraw from their forced savings accounts for consumption. The program has had a moderate effect on employment while considerably decreasing under-employment. It has contributed to village and area development, particularly through backward linkages.

Source: (27).

(b) GBL PROGRAM

Full Name: Grameen Bank Ltd.

Setting: Rural areas of Bangladesh.

Description: GBL sets up a bank unit with a field manager and a number of bank workers. For a loan, clients must form themselves into groups of five, select a chairman and secretary, and hold weekly meetings. A new group is observed for a month before two members are selected for taking loans. If these two members meet loan paybacks during the first month or two, the other group members become eligible for loans. If one member defaults, the whole group becomes ineligible to get repeat loans. Group members must contribute to a group savings fund and an emergency fund. Bank workers attend the weekly meetings, disburse loans, and collect payments.

Implementing Organizations: The program used to be implemented in cooperation with commercial banks but GBL is now an independent bank. It is funded with investments by the Government, commercial banks, and members; loans from IFAD and the Bank of Bangladesh; and members' savings (10% of total funding by 1985).

Results: The households of Grameen borrowers have experienced average per capita income increases of 35 percent in real terms in two and one half years. In terms of levels of employment, client households are generally better-off than comparable non-member households. The organizational structure has lead to an increasing number of loans for joint enterprises (8 percent of all loans in 1984).

Sources: (20, 34, 35, 36, 37, 78, 79).

(c) P/F PROGRAM

Full Name: PRIDECO/FEDECCREDITO

<u>Setting:</u> San Salvador, El Salvador. The program operates in 37 of the poorest neighborhoods of San Salvador.

Description: P/F was initiated in 1977 when FEDEGCREDITO began working with PRIDECO in order to set up a loan program for the poor. The credit system depends on solidarity groups. Business owners form groups of from five to ten members and select a group leader. The group goes to the PRIDECO office where each member fills out a basic information form. Within a week, they are visited by an agent from both organizations. Group members give their payments to the group leader who is visited weekly by a FEDECCREDITO collection agent. Loan size and frequency of payments for each group are determined by staff. Once the first loan is repaid, subsequent loans are usually approved within a week.

Implementing Organizations: PRIDECO is a government-funded urban community development organization founded in 1973 to assist slum dwellers. FEDECCREDITO coordinates the country's rural credit agencies and directly administers credit within San Salvador. It receives funding from the Central Reserve Bank, the Inter-American Development Bank, and the World Bank.

<u>Results:</u> Clients have increased their own incomes and local levels of employment. Investments in housing, nutrition, clothing, and education have increased. Some credit groups have initiated community projects.

Source: (21).

(d) PRODEM

Full Name: Program for the Development of Microenterprises.

Setting: Quito, Ecuador.

Description: The program began in May 1984 with two components, one for individuals and one for solidarity groups. Both provide very small initial loans for short periods of time. Prompt repayment leads to larger loans for longer periods. Clients in either program must maintain a savings account. The solidarity groups form themselves, select a leader, and attend an orientation. The leader collects the loan payments and the groups meet frequently to exchange ideas and information. The microenterprise component provides loans to individual business owners. A credit agent visits the business, fills out an application, and usually disburses the loan in six to eight days. The first loan is for only US\$50 to \$100 and must be repaid within fifteen days. The same day it is repaid, however, the client may receive a second loan for about US\$200. Before receiving a third loan, clients must attend a basic accounting course.

<u>Implementing Organizations:</u> PRODEM is a program of the Ecuadorian Development Foundation. The program is assisted by ACCION International/AITEC and funded by various international organizations.

Results: In its first eight months, PRODEM has reached over 1,500 beneficiaries. Staff have noticed higher levels of employment and improved business management. Many solidarity group members have increased their activities enough to employ family members.

Sources: (8, 28, 29, 30).

(e) ADMIC PROGRAM

Full Name: Dynamic Assistance to Microenterprises.

<u>Setting:</u> Monterrey, Mexico. The program began in the city but has extended to include a few rural towns outside of Monterrey.

<u>Description:</u> ADMIC was formed in 1981 to create income and employment opportunities for the industrial and commercial enterprises of Monterrey's informal sector. Each microenterprise receives an initial evaluation that includes financial analysis and planning for the business and an assessment of its managerial and technical training needs. Clients must complete courses before applying for a loan. If a loan is approved, ADMIC helps the client secure it from a local bank. Clients pay for the courses which are in accounting, taxation, and project analysis. Staff visit client businesses to offer informal assistance.

Implementing Organizations: ADMIC was established as a Mexican affiliate of ACCION International/AITEC. It administers credit with the assistance of a local bank and a loan fund from the Inter-American Development Bank. Operational costs are covered by private sector donations, revenue from program activities, and grants.

Results: Many of ADMIC's clients have experienced substantial increases in incomes and employment. From 1981 to 1984 the program is estimated to have helped generate over 1200 new jobs in the city's informal sector. Participants also formed the Mexican Association of Microentrepreneurs which has helped clients cut costs and develop linkages with larger producers by forming buying and selling groups.

Source: (3).

(f) SEWA

Full Name: Self-Employed Women's Association.

Setting: Ahmedabad, India. The city's economy is based on textiles.

<u>Description:</u> SEWA was established in 1972 by a group of poor self-employed women. It has an economic wing, a rural wing, an emphasis on organizing workers against harrassment and discrimination, and a bank. The SEWA bank began by administering loans from nationalized banks to SEWA members. Because of a variety of problems, however, SEWA began disbursing loans from its own funds in 1976. Any SEWA member can apply for a loan by filling out an application at the Bank. The woman is visited by a field worker who also talks to friends and neighbors of the applicant. Within two weeks, if the loan is approved, the money is deposited in the woman's savings account.

Implementing Organizations: SEWA is a grass-roots organization that grew out of the Women's Wing of the Textile Labor Association, one of the oldest and largest unions of textile workers in India. It has received support from many international organizations.

Results: SEWA's wide variety of activities, backed by the substantial research and sensitivity to women's problems of the SEWA staff, have led to many accomplishments. In terms of microenterprise promotion, SEWA has provided credit, helped organize women into productive units to purchase raw materials and sell their goods collectively, linked women directly to suppliers and markets, provided training, and lobbied for public policies to support self-employed women.

Source: (66).

(g) FDR PROGRAM

Full Name: Rural Development Fund.

<u>Setting:</u> Rural areas, Peru. By 1980 the program was operating in 19 of Peru's departments, including most of the sierra and high jungle regions. During the time period evaluated (1975-1981), Peru's economy was beset by recession and extremely high rates of inflation.

Description: The Fund is managed by sixteen branch offices of the Industrial Bank of Peru (BIP). Over 80 percent of all loans can be approved locally. In order to be eligible, borrowers must have no alternative source of credit; belong to the artisan, small-scale industry, services, or small-scale agribusiness sectors; provide collateral for the full amount of the loan; and contribute at least 10 percent of the amount to be invested. Loan applications usually take from two to three months to process. Depending upon the proposed use of the funds, loans may be paid directly to the supplier of the machinery or raw materials to be purchased. From 1978-1981, 60 percent of loans were smaller than US\$584 and 10 percent greater than \$12,400.

Implementing Organizations: The Government of Peru and US AID funded the Industrial Bank of Peru to implement the FDR program.

Results: Survey results show an average yearly increase of 53.5 percent in net income of loan recipients. Evaluators estimate that every \$7000 of loan funds helped create one additional full-time job. Though BIP planned to continue capitalizing the fund, it had been fully decapitalized by 1981 because of the highly negative interest rates.

Source: (24).

(h) UNO PROGRAM

Full Name: Northeast Union of Assistance to Small Organizations.

<u>Setting:</u> Recife, Brazil. UNO began as an urban program in 1972 but expanded and extended to Brazil's northeast interior. During the evaluation period (1973-1981), Brazil was suffering from extremely high rates of inflation.

Description: From 1974-1978 UNO was a modest lending program in Recife, making an average of 165 loans a year. In 1979 UNO became part of a World Bank project which resulted in a quadrupling of total UNO loans between 1979-1981. UNO generally carries out a census of an area's enterprises and then holds a promotional meeting to explain its program. By 1981, the selection process consisted of one visit to a censused firm to diagnose the firm and fill out a credit proposal. Working capital loans are generally for fifteen months and fixed asset loans for two years. The 25 percent interest rates are actually negative given Brazil's inflation rate (30-100 percent from 1974-80).

<u>Implementing Organizations:</u> UNO was created in 1973 by ACCION International/AITEC. Most of its recent support has come from the World Bank and the Brazilian public sector.

<u>Results:</u> Most borrowers appeared to experience an increase in profits and standards of living, but little change in growth or productivity. Though UNO reports the creation of 1.6 jobs per loan, Tendler's study (73) disputes this claim and argues that many of the assisted firms prefer not to expand.

Sources: (10, 73)

(i) MIDP

Full Name: Micro-Industries Development Program.

Setting: Manila, Philippines.

<u>Description:</u> The program focuses on family-based microenterprises and identifies clients through interviews with community leaders and neighbors. Entrepreneurs are screened for their dependability, production skills, attitudes, willingness to take a risk, and interest in expanding their business. MIDP staff work with the client to prepare a project feasibility study which is designed to help clients analyze the management, marketing, and financial aspects of the enterprise. Before receiving a loan, clients must attend a two day training course in basic business management and accounting. Staff give advice on all aspects of the business and help clients set up a bookkeeping system. Clients are visited weekly for two months after the loan is disbursed and monthly thereafter.

<u>Implementing Organizations:</u> MIDP is a branch of the Ministry of Trade and Industry. Some loan funds come through commercial banks.

Results: There appeared to be little evidence of significant, measurable, and sustained business growth on the part of participating enterprises. Increases in profits typically showed up through increased expenditures on the family and higher levels of living. Many businesses increased their sales considerably during the life of the loan, but showed little evidence of being able to sustain those increases. Employment generation was not found to be substantial.

Source: (10).

(j) SELP

Full Name: Self Employment Program.

<u>Setting:</u> Manila, Philippines. The program primarily assists entrepreneurs from the squatter settlements of Metro Manila.

Description: Community leaders, who are experienced clients of the program, receive a trial loan fund which they use to make very small loans to local entrepreneurs who have favorable character references and an entrepreneurial motivation. The leaders give a one-day orientation to clients on the goals and objectives of the program. They are responsible for collecting loan payments and visiting the clients to monitor the loans. A client can receive no more than three loans from the trial fund. Clients who graduate from the trial fund in good standing, carry out a project feasibility study with the help of the community leader, and participate in a two-day course become eligible for larger loans (US\$38-\$63) from a Philippine bank. Clients can get two loans at this level. Those who graduate from this level attend more advanced courses and are eligible for loans of US\$125 to US\$375.

<u>Implementing Organizations:</u> Manila Community Services Inc. operates the program and was founded by a number of church groups. It relies on loan funds from the Philippine Commercial and Industrial Bank.

Results: The evaluation (10) indicates that SELP has the same general impact on clients as MIDP. However, the reliance on community leaders has generated benefits for the leaders who can take advantage of many of MCSI's activities, such as courses and family outings.

Sources: (10, 13, 60)

(k) APP PROGRAM

Full Name: Association for Productivity/Burkina.

<u>Setting:</u> Eastern region, Burkina Faso. The rural areas where APP operates are semi-arid and among the poorest parts of Burkina. The economy is underdeveloped and there is little entrepreneurial tradition.

<u>Description</u>: The program began as an experimental project in 1977. Prospective APP clients must show sincere character and intention. They must put up 20 percent of the equity for the proposed project. APP works closely with each client to formulate a loan package appropriate for each enterprise. Loan size, repayment size and periods, and length of loans are all flexible and determined by the client and APP staff. The program provides business extension services to clients, arranges contracts, and enrolls clients into a network of mututal technical assistance in which previous APP clients help new clients.

<u>Implementing Organizations:</u> APP is the Burkina affiliate of the US PVO Partnership for Productivity. AID has funded most of the project but APP is raising some funds through private businesses in Burkina.

Results: An external evaluation of Phase I (1978-1981) indicated that the program contributed to small increases in income but had a negligible impact on employment (25). In Phase II however, the program has doubled the number of loans disbursed and institutionalized its operations. It has linked clients to suppliers, markets, and formal sector firms. Surveys indicate that clients have improved their business operations and profits much more than non-participants.

Sources: (25, 46, 47).

(1) FDD

Full Name: Microenterprise Program, Dominican Development Foundation.

<u>Setting:</u> Santo Domingo, Dominican Republic. The Dominican economy has been in a recession and experiencing high rates of inflation.

<u>Description:</u> FDD has a solidarity group component and a microenterprise component. Most (83 percent) of the members of the solidarity groups are "tricicleros". They receive loans for working capital and to buy the carts that they usually rent. The weekly loan payments are less than the rental fees. To get loans, they must form groups, select a president, attend an orientation, and attend neighborhood meetings. In the other program component, assistance is to individual enterprises and considerable effort goes into setting up a bookkeeping system and improving management capacity. Enterprises receive frequent staff visits for management assistance both before and after loan approval.

Implementing Organizations: The Dominican Development Foundation and ACCION International/AITEC began the program with funding from AID, local Dominican sources, and international organizations.

Results: Because of inflation, it is estimated that the real income of the tricicleros is declining slower than it would be without the program. The solidarity groups formed the Dominican Association of Tricicleros. The individual microenterpreneurs have shown considerable increases in incomes and employment.

<u>Sources:</u> (5, 7, 61).

¹/"Tricicleros" sell primarily fruits and vegetables throughout Santo Domingo from carts that they pedal.

(m) PORT SUDAN PROGRAM

Full Name: Port Sudan Small Scale Enterprise Programme.

<u>Setting:</u> Port Sudan, Sudan. The program operates in five of the most deprived neighborhoods where there are relatively high concentrations of refugees.

Description: The program is implemented by five Management Advisory
Teams, one in each neighborhood. They process applications for assistance, provide management assistance, administer loans, and initiate and strengthen links with the formal sector. Staff also arrange courses taught by formal sector entrepreneurs, identify and monitor sources of supply, solicit bulk contracts, and organize sub-contracting arrangements. Much of the sub-contracting is with relief agencies operating in the famine-stricken areas of Eastern Sudan. The program is currently building five Industry Consultancy and Development Centres. They will each house an administrative office, workshop space, a marketing area, technical development workshops, and a women's business area. Space in the centers will be rented out to the microentrepreneurs.

<u>Implementing Organizations:</u> The program was begun by a European PVO, Euro Action-ACORD, and funded by a variety of organizations.

Results: Of the 312 businesses that have received loans, one-third were start-up enterprises that the program helped initiate. Average incomes of business owners has doubled since they began participating in the program. The total number of jobs provided by the businesses went up from 289 before assistance to 392 after one year.

Source: (65).

(n) DESAP

Full Name: Program for the Development of Small Businesses.

<u>Setting:</u> Urban areas, Colombia. The program began in Cali but has spread to other cities, including Bogota, Medellin, and Bucaramanga.

<u>Description:</u> The participation of entrepreneurs in the program begins with a visit by a promoter to the business. The promoter explains the program and invites the entrepreneur to a motivational meeting. At the meeting, the program is further explained, the problems of small businesses are discussed, and one successful entrepreneur gives a testimony. In order to continue participating, the client must enroll in and pay for two basic courses: accounting and costs. During the courses, the client is visited by a consultant in order to integrate the class material into the operations of the business. After completing the courses, the client is eligible for a loan, although staff might recommend further course work before the loan is disbursed. Courses are offered in many business-related subjects.

Implementing Organizations: DESAP is a program of the Colombian Carvajal Foundation. It has been assisted by US PVOs and receives loan funds from a variety of domestic and international sources. Carvajal also works with many local Colombian organizations.

Results: As of September, 1983 about US\$500,000 in loan funds had been disbursed. It was estimated that one job had been generated for every \$1000 in credit. Many participants felt that they had benefitted considerably from the courses.

Sources: (22, 40, 64).

(o) WWF

Full Name: Working Women's Forum.

Setting: Madras, India. Members come primarily from the slums of Madras.

Description: WWF was begun by a political organizer and social worker who realized the necessity of organizing poor women around economic issues. She helped organize a group of thirty women in one slum area and leveraged a loan (for US\$33 each) from the Bank of India. The success of that group led to the formation of WWF. To receive a loan, individuals must form a group and select a leader who stands as guarantor of the loan. A bank official attends a meeting of the group and interviews potential borrowers. The clients pick up the loan at the bank and then make daily or weekly payments to the group leader. She must deposit the payments in the bank before a stipulated date each month. WWF has also developed a number of social service projects. There are day-care centers, night classes, skills training courses, a health and family planning program, and organized lobbying against discrimination and harrassment.

<u>Implementing Organizations:</u> WWF is a grass-roots organization with some international sources of funds. Credit is disbursed through eight local branches of the Bank of India.

Results: The credit program has allowed many women to initiate new economic activities or expand and diversify their previous activities. Earnings in participating enterprises have increased an average of 50 percent.

Sources: (13, 15).

INTERNATIONAL AGRICULTURAL ECONOMICS STUDY SERIES

- Dwight A. Jurey, "Agriculture Among the Lopit Latuka in Eastern Equatoria, Sudan," December 1981. (A.E. Research 81-30)
- Marco Ferroni, "Large-Sample Monitoring of Household Expenditure and Food Consumption in Partial Subsistence Economies: A Methodological Note," January 1982. (A.E. Research 82-2)
- Marco Ferroni, "The Nature and Extent of Nutritional Deficiencies in the Peruvian Andes," January 1982. (A.E. Research 82-4)
- Iqbal Hussain, "The Scope for Increasing Labor Absorption in Pakistan Agriculture," January 1982. (A.E. Research 82-6)
- Peter T. Ewell and Thomas T. Poleman, "Uxpanapa: Resettlement and Agricultural Development in the Mexican Tropics," January 1982. (A.E. Research 82-7)
- 6. Prasadranjan Ray, "Whither Indian Tea?" January 1982. (A.E. Research 82-8)
- Randolph Barker, Beth Rose, and Daniel G. Sisler, "Prospect for Growth in Grain Production in China," March 1982. (A.E. Research 82-9)
- Randolph Barker, Radha Sinha, and Beth Rose, "A Brief Overview of Major Developments and Future Prospects for the Chinese Agricultural Economy," May 1982. (A.E. Research 82-16)
- Thomas T. Poleman, "World Hunger: Extent, Causes, and Cures," May 1982. (A. E. Research 82-17)
- Pauline Herold, "Homes for the Migrants: The Pueblos Jovenes of Lima," July 1982. (A.E. Research 82-23)
- 11. Steve Tabor, "Becak Drivers: The Plight of a Poor Group in Urban Indonesia," August 1982. (A.E. Research 82-26)
- Beth Rose, "A Brief Overview of the Taiwanese Rice Economy," December 1982. (A.E. Research 82-41)
- Beth Rose, "An Overview of the Indonesian Rice Economy," December 1982. (A.E. Research 82-44)

- Sara J. Scherr and Thomas T. Poleman, "Development and Equity in Tropical Mexico: Thirty Years of the Papaloapan Project," January 1983. (A.E. Research 83-3)
- 15. Turner Price and Lana L. Hall, "Agricultural Development in the Mexican Tropics: Alternatives for the Selva Lacandona Region in Chiapas," January 1983. (A.E. Research 83-4)
- Mohammad Gholi Madjd, "Land Reform and Agricultural Policy in Iran, 1962-78," April 1983. (A.E. Research 83-17)
- 17. Neville Edirisinghe and Thomas T. Poleman, "Behavioral Thresholds as Indicators of Perceived Dietary Adequacy or Inadequacy," July 1983. (A.E. Research 83-24)
- Seneka Abeyratne and Thomas T. Poleman, "Socioeconomic Determinants of Child Malnutrition in Sri Lanka: The Evidence from Galle and Kalutara Districts," July 1983. (A.E. Research 83-25)
- Carol Tuszynski, "The Demand for Oilseeds in West Africa," August 1983. (A.E. Research 83-31)
- Sara J. Scherr, "Resolving the Agriculture-Petroleum Conflict: The Experience of Cacao Smallholders in Mexico," August 1983. (A.E. Research 83-33)
- 21. Peter T. Ewell, "Intensification of Peasant Agriculture in Yucatan," May 1984.
 (A.E. Research 84-4)
- 22. Merritt Chesley, "The Demand for Livestock Feed in Thailand," January 1985. (A.E. Pasearch 85-1)
- Peter Berman, "Equity and Cost in the Organization of Primary Health Care in Java, Indonesia," March 1985. (A.E. Research 85-5)
- 24. Katherine E. Stearns, "Assisting Informal-Sector Microenterprises in Developing Countries," August 1985. (A.E. Research 85-16)